
St. Michaei'’s College 

by Brenda E. Patoine 

It's tenure time again. 
Tenure. 
You know, that vague yet vol- 

_latile process that’s always sort of 
urking out there and once a year 
or so news of it sort of seeps out 
of the woodwork and rumors cir- 

late and speculations are 
debated but no one really knows 
what's going on. 

If you're not familiar with the 
term, much less the whole 

revered process and the monu- 
mental decisions involved, 

you're not alone. 
Tenure, the most recent 

aculty regulations declare, 
“means the assurance of the con- 
tinuous appointment of full- 
ime teaching faculty until 
etirement age.” 
Faculty members generally 

apply for tenure in their seventh 
ear of employment at the col- 

lege, though they may apply 
early. They apply to an elected 
council of six faculty members, 
who recommend a decision to 
the academic dean, who then 

ve 
Beer toig full-time: 

‘ 

at i cients Tilley, assistant pro- 
a fessor of religious studses 

Bie oer 

_ their profession. 

Winooski, VT 05404 

rejects the application, the 
faculty member is IN EFFECT, 
dismissed upon completion of 
the current contract. 

Sound simple? It’s not. 
Last month, eight full-time 

faculty members applied to the 
faculty council for tenure. Seven 
received it, one did not. Those 
who did are: assistant professors 
Birger Benson, business; 

Carolyn Duffy, International 
Student Program; the Rev. 

Joseph McLaughlin, SSE, reli- 
gious studies; Terrence Tilley, 
religious studies; Frank Toomy, 

special education; Josh Van 

Houten, chemistry; and instruc- 

tor Gifford Hart, journalism. 
Assistant Professor of business 
Mary Giuffre was denied tenure 
for reasons no one would, or 
could, because of right to privacy 
laws, divulge. Any one of them, 

or any tenured faculty member 
at the college, could attest to the 
fact that the tenure process is 
not an easy thing to go through, 
and is not to be taken lightly. 

~ Consider the consequences for 
a moment. Faculty members 
applying for tenure risk losing a 
position they have devoted sev- 
eral years of their lives to. And, 

_ On the other side of the coin, 
as Academic Dean Ron Provost 

studies 

receive tenure; 
points out, the college is making 
a long-term employment com- 
mitment to the person and must 
be 100 percent convinced that 
the faculty members in question 
are truly ‘‘contributing 
members’ of the staff and “show 
promise for the future.” In fact, 
according to the congratulatory 
letter sent to newly tenured 
faculty, stamped “CONFIDEN- 
TIAL” and signed by President 
Edward Henry, the decision 
“entails a financial commitment 
(on the part of the college) in 
salary alone that comes close to 
$1.5 million for each person 
granted tenure.” 

The stamp on the top of that 
letter tells much about the whole 
tenure process. In fact the mere 
mention of the word causes lips 
to be indelibly sealed for on-the- 
record comment and secretaries 
to check cautiously with their 
superiors before releasing the 
tiniest tidbit of information. 
Although the names of newly 
tenured faculty are readily avail- 
able upon request, official verifi- 
cation of those faculty denied 
tenure, though practically com- 
mon knowledge around campus 

Faculty and administration 
familiar with the process point 
to the faculty regulations as 

Rev. Joseph McLaughlin SSE, 

assistant professor of religious 

these are. 

“the. faculty member's | perfor- 

Birger Benson, assistant profes- 
sor of business 
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one denied 
THE source of the criterion used 
by the faculty. council, the dean 
and the president when review- 
ing faculty applications for 
tenure. “It’s all done according to 
the regulations,” said Benson, an 
assistant professor of business 
who was granted tenure in 
December, in his sixth year of 
employment here. ‘The college 
gives you plenty of detail about 
the process,” he said. 

Faculty regulations state that, 
in order to receive tenure, a 
faculty member “must demon- 
strate exceptional value to the 
institution beyond the normal 
requirements of satisfactory per- 
formance and the requirements 
for promotion” and “must dem- 
onstrate an ability for intellec- 
tual growth and maturity that 
warrants every expectation of a 
dynamic and vital professional 
career at St. Michael's College.” 
The regulations point out four 
areas in particular that the 
faculty council must pay specific 
attention to when evaluating a 
peer for tenure. They are teach- 
ing, research and scholarship, 
contributions to campus life, and 
civic contributions. 
When applying for tenure, 

that a faculty — 

mance solely on the basis of the 
information provided in that 
person’s faculty file. Dean Pro- 

(EAN OLAPY 
cripsemiegs 

ate a. 

Gifford Hart, 
instructor 

he — 

Jan. 30, 19385 

vost stressed that it is the com- 
plete responsibility of the faculty 
member to provide a complete 
file. In that file are all personnel 
matters involving the faculty 
member, annual evaluations by 
the department chairperson, 
and any other informaion the 
faculty member wishes to 
include. The academic dean also 
solicits evaluations of the person 
from all other tenured profes- 
sors in the department, though 
the response is “not usually 
overwhelming,” the dean said. 

There is some feeling among) 
faculty members interviewed on! 
campus that the process is less 
than perfect and that, at times, 

special consideration not deli- 
neated in the faculty regulations 
are involved in the granting of | 
tenure to certain faculty. DUe to 
the confidential nature of the 
process, the public is not entitled 
to access of the faculty file or the 
deliberations of the faculty coun- 
cil, and any speculations as to 
why one faculty member was | 
tenured while another was not 
must remain as they are — spec- 
ulations. It is not our purpose to 
print unverifiable speculations. 

Though the process here may 
appear less than perfect, it is, as 
assistant professor of religious _ 

: studies Tilley, who was granted | 
tenure this year after being 
denied it two years ago said, “a 
less shifty process than at some 
other schools.” 

journalsim 
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Coming Soon to the 

Herrouet Theatre: / 

Jan. 30 The Outsiders 

Feb. 6 The Omen 

Feb. 13 The Natural 

3) eb. ea PAGAN Saddles. ale 

ia 7 “The aera Ce gis 

March 27 The Graduate 

March 30 Vertigo (Hitchcock) 

(All movies shown at 7:30 and 9:00 every 

Wed. night). 
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by Gerry Gray 

_ Students Against Raising the 
Drinking Age (SARDA) held its 

initial meeting Wednesday, Jan. 
23 at University of Vermont. 
About 35 students representing 
St. Michael's College and UVM 
established goals for the organi- 
zation and outlined tactics to be 
used in an attempt to prevent 
the state from raising its drink- 
ing age to 21. 

Last year President Reagan 
signed into law a bill that will 
withhold highway funds from 
any state that does not establish 
a minimum drinking age of 21 
by fiscal year 1987 (Oct. 1, 1986). 
The Vermont lawmakers have 
been preparing legislation that 
will comply with this mandate. 

Susan Moore, a co-founder of 

SARDA, said the immediate 

goals of the organization will be 
to coordinate local college activ- 
ity in opposition to this action. 
She also pointed out that a public 
hearing on the drinking age will 
be held in Montpelier Feb. 12. 
Moore hoped to have enough 

support by then to rent busses to 
bring students to the hearing. 
UVM Student Association 

President Charles Kimbell 
attended the meeting. He said 
that raising the drinking age was 
a “Band-Aid solution” to the 
drunk driving problem. He 
labelled the Federal action 
“more of an excuse for not com- 
ing to grips with the problem.” 

“The most responsible 
drinkers come to be that way 
either through education or in 
reaction to something that they 
have seen either at home or else- 
where,” he said. Kimbell also 

recommended tougher sentenc- 
ing and enforcement of DWI 
laws as alternatives to raising 
the drinking age. 

BJ. Hull, S.A. vice president, 

and Don Bidwell, S.A. treasurer, 
led the St. Michael's delegation. 
SARDA was conceived by 

members of UVM’s Committee 
for Legislation Action. COLA is 
part of the UVM student associ- 
ation. Susan Moore, Rich Sulli- 

van, Eric Lipton, Dave 

Mcgloughlin and Kim Spherley 
were the co-founders of SARDA 
and all sit on the legislative 
action committee. 

COLA chairperson Kim 
Spherley organized SARDA 
after attending a conference on 
how campuses are adjusting to 
the new trend in drinking laws. 
The conference was held at Mid- 
dlebury College Jan. 17-18. Most 
of the New England states, as 
well as New. York and Pennsy]- 
vania, were represented by the 
ten colleges and universities. 

Three possible courses of 
action were discussed by 
SARDA: to work for a grand- 
father clause in current state leg- 
islation; to retain the 

18-year-old drinking age on col- 
lege campuses only; or to 
attempt to halt the state’s 21- 
year-old drinking age legislation 
entirely. 

Governor Kunin has already 
expressed interest in a grand- 
father clause for the Vermont 
legislation. Jennifer Cox, student 
representative to the SMC Alco- 
hol Task Force, thought that this 
would be the best route to take. 
She said it would be hard on the 
incoming classes, who would get 
alcohol from current students 
but not be allowed to purchase it 
for themselves. However, she 

added that it would be the easiest 

January 30, 1985 ¢ THE DEFENDER e Page 3 

Rally against drinking age starts 
of the three alternatives to 
achieve and administer. 

Cox said that St. Michael's 
probably would not opt for the 
second alternative even if it 
became possible. She said it 
would place “great liability” on 
the school. 

Under current law, the college 
can be held responsible for the 
actions of any minor who 
obtains liquor on the campus. In 
addition, Cox said, there was 

concern over ‘making St. 
Michael's a haven for drinking.” 
The members of SARDA 

were nearly unanimous in their 
decision to pursue the third 
option. Sullivan explained that 
the first two alternatives would 
have been “discriminatory.” He 
said trying to kill the drinking 
age legislation would be the 
hardest of the three, but also the 

most rewarding if accomplished. 
He said he preferred a goal 
which “represented all Vermon- 
ters, not just college students or 
people over eighteen.” 

Cox called the SARDA goal 
“futile,’ particularly for Sct. 
Michael's. She pointed to the co- 
ed housing issue as an example 
of the upperclasses  misinter- 

preting the concerns of the 
underclasses and warned against 
“pushing things through with- 
out having enough backing.” 

Marie Lamont, 87, had mixed 

fellings about the SARDA meet- 
ing. She said while it was “infor- 
mative,” she doubted the group 

could garner sufficient support 
to stop any pending legislation. 

Moore admitted that there 
was an “urgent” need to raise 
student interest in the issue. She 
said that St. Michael’s wasone of 
the few Vermont schools which 
was willing to do anything about 
the problem. 

Lipton suggested a public 
demonstration in the downtown 
area or another boycott of the 
local bars as possible ways to 
gain publicity for the group and 
its cause. Members of the St. 
Michael's delegation were less 
than optimistic about the pros- 
pects for another boycott of 
downtown. 
SARDA will be holding 

weekly meetings in the Harris- 
Mills second floor lounge. 
Anyone interested can come at 7 
p.m. on Tuesdays or call Kim 
Spherley at 656-2593 or 656- 
3011. 

Winter Weekend: glow in the snow 
by Denise J. Wheeler 

The main impression I have 
of ‘Winter Weekend '84 was a 

nior stripped down to his 
ving into a pool 

induced imsanity is just 
- another factor that sets Winter 
Weekend apart from others. 

- house, 
won abalmy Feb- penitentiary style dorm room 

This Jan. 31.-Feb. 2 is one of two” 
weekends the administration 
actually encourages the student 
body to get out of the town- 

apartment, or neo- 

and venture forth into the great 
unknown. 

- Armed with mirrored shades, 
heavy gloves, and wine flasks, 

GOVERNMENT 
J OBS 

$16,559-$50,553/ 
year 

Now Hiring. Your 
Area. Call 

805-687-6000 
Ext. R-6383 

Spring Exam Dates: 

GRE—April 13 
LSAT—March 2 
GMAT—March 16 
MCAT — April 27 

ushelp you Succeed! 

The Woolen Mill 
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id 

20 W. Canal St. 

655-3300 

Stanley 
KAPLAN 

EDUCATIONAL 
CENTER 

in New York State Stanley H. Kaplan Educational Center Ltd 

TEST PREPARATION SPECIALISTS SINCE 1938 

students will trek over snowy 
terrain to the 300’s field this 
year. The old P-day field was 
ruled out by the advice of admin- | 
istration and rescue team. 

-members who feel the risks 
taken by students sledding while 
intoxicated will decrease on a 
flat soccer field. They're the 
experts. 

Lured from heated rooms, 

football games, and happy hour 
to be: confronted with the ele- 
ments of a Vermont winter and 
armed with a carte blanche to do 
practically anything, the St. 
Michael's student gets heady. 

. Eat, drink and be merry,” 

advised Social Committee co- 
chairperson, Tom Hanna, ’87, 

for tomorrow the drinking age 
goes up. 

And so we shall. The Social 
Committee has planned a sche- 
dule designed to draw all stu- 
dents, from party animal to the 
ever studious teacher’s-dreams- 
answered type. Check with stu- 
dent activities if you plan to get 
involved in these events. 
Winter Weekend begins 

Thursday. Many St. Michael's 
students start the weekend on 
Thursday, some never let the 
weekend end, so this is nothing 
new. Bolton Valley has allowed 
St. Michael’s to race down the 
slopes for some night skiing. 
Ticket prices are $6 plus $1 fora 
St. Michael’s bus. Deb. Woodin, 

’°85, Social Committee co- 
chairperson, said nonskiers are 
welcome to get their exercise in 
the lounge. 

Friday, Feb. 1, there is a dance 
in Alliot featuring “The Trend,” 
Woodin described the group 
from New York as a Motown- 
oldies-plus-today’s-tunes type of 
band, who play a 20-minute ver- 
sion of “Shout.” It will be amus- 
ing to watch energetic dance 
zealots do “The Worm” for this 

extended amount of time. The 
$4 ticket charge includes the cost 
of your first five beers. 

Saturday, students can congre- 
gate on the 300’s field with wha- 
tever form of liquid warmth they 
so desire as long as it’s not in a 
bottle. Cans, kegs, or whatever 
your greedy thirstbuds need to 
be quenched by are alright, but it 
is strictly, B.Y.O. 
During the course of this lost 

and abandoned afternoon there 
will be relay races, ice sculptures, 
and prizes. Woodin said these 
activities will occur between 1-4 
p.m. 

“We don’t want to get too 
structured. Things will be spon- 
taneous,’ Woodin explained — 
words to live by on Winter 
Weekend. 

The Fire and Rescue Squads 
will sell food and BACCHUS 
will be peddling hot chocolate. 

The ever-popular Saturday 
night could be just as depraved 
as the afternoon. There will be a 
bus sponsored by the sophomore 
class, cruising off to Montreal. 
For those who cannot make it off 
campus, Ray Boston, a wild and 

Inside this issue... 

Editorials 
Film Rreview 

Puzzle 

Sports 
Winter Weekend 

crazy happy hour performer, 
will be living it up in Alliot from 
9 p.m.-1 a.m. There will be 25- 
cent drafts available for those 
who are not mentally prepared 
to deal with the strange reality of 

it all by the evening. 

Sunday, the Social Committee, 

in conjunction with The Film 
Committee, will be offering a 
film festival in McCarthy Arts 
Center. This will give students a 
chance to relax and let your sys- 
tem decide if it will forgive you 
for the gross over-indulgence of 
the past 48-or-so hours. For too 
many, staring at moving pic- 
tures ona screen will be the most 
ambitious exercise conceivable 
for the time being. 

But that is characteristic of 
Winter Weekend. On Sunday 
you will forgive the dear friend 
who couldn't remember your 
name at 2 a.m. Sunday or who 
left you passed out in a snow 
bank. And you will try to forget 
the strange encounters and the 
number of drinks you consumed, 
but do recall the immortal words 
of Hanna; “It’s a warm-up for 
P-day.” 

pe. 4 
eee De. Ly 

pe. 1, 
pe. 17% 
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Drinking age legislation; 
salted band-aid on a wound 

was especially commented upon. Complaints were registered to the fac tori 

_ could address graduate matters in a bad light. a3 

Viewpoints 

Last week, students from St. Michael's Student Association attended the tirst meeting 

of Students Against Raising the Drinking Age (S.A-R.D.A.) at UVM. 

Sponsored mainly by the UVM Student Senate, the organization seeks to rally students 

across the state into opposing the raising of the drinking age to 21. The organization 

reasons that the raising of the age from 18 to 21 is a “band-aid” approach, and will only 

lead to more closet drinking and DWI cases. 
A rally is planned on the day that the Vermont House Committee on Transportation 

will begin debate on the age increase, and St. Michael's S.A. plans to run buses to 

Montpelier to get students involved in the hearings. : 

What is there to get in on? First, Vermont elected a governor who planned from day “ 

one to raise the age to make it more agreeable with neighboring states, ending Vermont's | 

steadfast determination to resist the short-term solution of raising the legal drinking age 

as an excuse for alcohol control. Not only was this move on Madeleine Kunin’s part 

highly favorable politically, but it put pressure on other state officials who wanted a part 

in her administration in a position where they had to go along, or face unemployment. 

Secondly, President Reagan, also in a highly political move, announced before his 

successful campaign for a second term that he supported a national drinking age, and 

threatened to pull federal highway funds from states that would not comply with his 

wishes. 
Not only has the state government resorted to the shallow reasoning that a simple law : 

will stop the flow of alcohol and the tragedy that accompanies its irresponsible use, but i 

the Reagan Administration has taken upon itself to legislate for the states, using money a 

contributed by the states as a carrot to bring state legislatures into line. r 

What do the students of today have to get involved in? Perhaps a fight that will be lost. 

More importantly, students have the opportunity to work against the biggest enemy 
facing their future — the politicans that will sell them out. 

The S.A. will be announcing sign-ups for the hearings in the coming week. Get 

involved. 
AJT_ 

In defense of freespeech ~ 
In an editorial last week, some problems that will face incoming president Reiss were 

discussed. The comments made on the situation at St. Michael's as an institution were not 
fabricated or polished up to make them appear less than they are. That would have been 
unfair to both the incoming president and to the readers. Any statement was a result of 
the on-going rapport that any editor has with the community that a paper serves. That 
certain members of the community didn't agree with the editorial is really the essence of 
free speech. If dissenting opinions are that strong, let them be voiced in writing. — 

The part of the editorial that mentioned the state of graduate programs at St. Michael's 

_ What is amazing is the lack of careful reading that the com exhi yhen 
commenting on the editorial. It was stated clearly that the condition of graduate programs 
was an ongoing DEBATE, and that the incoming president would have to deal with this 
debate. 

No derogatory statement was indicated by this observation, and no insult was intended 
to the faculty or students who work so hard in the individual programs. Those who would 
deny that such a debate is going on are either very naive, or very ignorant. 

As for the other statements in the editorial, they stand on their own evidence. The 
administration will have to learn that there are unsatisfied individuals within the 
community, and that they will be heard from. 

AJT 

Take action 

To the editor: 
Your college community 

Letters 

writing a letter to the under- 
signed, and it will be passed on 
to the Committee during our 
deliberations. I urge all college 
aged students to make your 

number of hours each day to 
accommodate everyone's 
athletic needs, but on occasion ~ 

must deny use of a particular 
area for the safety of our visitors 

should be aware of pending leg- 
islation designed to raise Ver- 
mont’s legal drinking age from 
18 to 21. The bill, H.6, is cur- 
rently pending before the House 
General and Military Affairs 
Committee, and a public hearing 
has been scheduled for Tuesday, 
Feb. 12, at 7 p.m. at the State 
House in Montpelier. 

I would urge students, faculty 
and interested individuals to 
attend this public hearing and 
voice their concerns on this 
issue. Many college aged stu- 
dents should be concerned about 
the ramifications of this pro- 
posed legislation. Under Ver- 
mont law, any person reaching 
the age of 18 is considered an 
adult and, as such, is deemed to 

possess all the rights and privi- 
leges of adulthood. One of these 
rights includes the purchase, 
possession and consumption of 
alcoholic beverages. 

Any person unable to attend 
this public hearing but wishing 
to voice their views may do so by 

views known on this issue. 

Rep. Robert Harris 
Vice Chairman 

Com. on General and 

Military Affairs 

State House 
Montpelier, VT 05602 

Hours 

To the editor: 
The Ross Sports Center Facil- 

ity is only capable of being open 
during the designated hours 
through the assistnce of the col- 
lege work-study program, from 
which we hire the necessary staff 
to maintain the various areas of 
our facility. It is therefore neces- 
sary that we ask for everyone’s 
consideration and_ understand- 
ing if there is a time when a 
particular area of the Center (i.e. 
pool) is not available due to lack 
of work-study assistance. We try 
to stay open the maximum 

(ie. again the pool), and the — 
security of our building. 

Also, visitors to the Ross 

Sports Center should always 
check the Bulletin Board just — 
inside the front entrance for 

notices of changes in hours or — 
special closings. XS 
We appreciate any assistance 

you can give us in regards tothis 
matter, as we want to encourage 

everyone's participationinusing __ 
the Ross Sports Center. ; 
Name and address withheld | 

con'ton pg. : | 

Correction - 
The photo of the play “Eliza- | 

beth I’ that appeared on pg. 20 
of last week's issue was by Paul| 

courtesy of St.) Boisvert, 

Michael’s Public Information 
Office. eae 

The editor apologizes for the 
error. ae 



- Op-Ed 

Search and destroy 
by Mike McGrail 

The girls looked up brightly 
when the patron walked up to 
the desk. 
pact." 
She was abruptly cut off by the 

sound of a book being dropped 
on the desk in front of her. Other 
patrons of the library turned 
toward the sound in annoyance. 
The girl smiled nervously and 
looked up at the man. He was 
dressed in a gray, three-piece 
suit and Gucci loafers — the toes 
of which he was ruining by 
standing on them to tower over 
the girl even more than he natu- 
rally would. 

“Ah, would you like to...” 
“Young lady, I would like to 

know what this, this...” he ges- 
tured toward the book as if the 
very sight of it offended him, 
“this trash is doing in this 

library.” 
“Well, sir...” 

“That, that...thing is without a 
doubt the vilest work of writing I 
have ever seen in my life. It’s 
positively pornagraphic.” 

Y Bntsit-., = 
“Why in just the few minutes 

I spent thumbing through it I 
came across incest, pre-marital 
sex, prostitution and some of the 
most graphic violence set in the 
printed word.” 

“But why this...” 
“T happen to sit on the board 

of trustees of this institution 
young lady, and I periodically 
check the shelves to see what 
manner of material is circulated, 

by checking the color of the 
bindings.” He gestured distaste- 
fully toward the book. “I happen 
to be on the ‘reds’ this week. 
That's how I came across this, 

this...” 

“Thing?” 
“Exactly. What if a child 

picked up and read it? Their par- 
ents support this library with 
their taxes. Do you think they 
would want such objectionable 
garbage being thrust at their 
children? I-don’t-think-so-,” he 

said tapping his large gold col- 
lege class ring on the desk 
between every word for 
emphasis.” 

“I intend to take this matter to 
the board young lady and you 
had better hope that you have 
NO part in it or it will not bode 
well for you.” 

He pointed at the book. “Be so 
kind as to dispose of that 
THING at once.” 

The girl shifted in her seat 
and pushed her glasses back on 
her nose. “But sir,’ she said, 

“every library should have a copy 
of the Bible.” 

Letters con't from pg. 4 

In his editorial of January 23, 
1985, Al Tremblay refers to the 
‘Masters’ programs that might 
bring in a few dollars but aren't 
really any good insofar as faculty, 
curriculum or reputation are 
concerned.” 

pi Tam not aware that Tremb- 
ae ue undergraduate qualifica- 

tions in theology entitle him to 
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make such sweeping statements 
about Graduate Theology. Let’s 
consider a few facts. 

1. Graduate Theology is 
heading into its 24th 
summer session and is one 
of the oldest of such pro- 
grams in the country. We 
hope to have about 175 
graduate students attend- 
ing, with a total in the pro- © 

gram of about 200 — a 
good indication of the pro- 
gram’s reputation. No ‘no 
good” program can survive 
that long. News of its infe- 
riority would soon get 
around and it would soon 

be out of business. 
2. We have graduated 

hundreds of students over. 

Couture con't on pg. 6 
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Piece of Mind 
by Chris Bishop 

Unfortunately, many individuals feel that the energy 
crisis is over. Well, it’s not... 

St. Michael's College spends almost $900,000 per year in 
energy costs. Included in these costs are electricity, natural 
gas and heating oil. For many years, St. Michael's College 
has done extensive energy conservation project work. To 
date the college has saved a lot of money in avoided energy 
cost, but there’s still ample opportunity to further conserve. 

To achieve a 10-percent savings on campus energy costs, 
a minimal amount of effort would be required. Lights 
should be shut off and heat should be turned down when 
rooms are unoccupied. Windows and storm windows 
should be shut tightly and latched. Students should use 
common areas to study in at night rather than studying 
alone with the heat and lights on in each classroom on 
campus. If these no-cost/low-effort items are imple- 
mented, the college would save about 10 percent or about 
$90,000 annually. That’s the easy part... 

The next five percent savings would require additional 
measures. Students, faculty and staff would have to dress 
appropriately for the temperature of the day. Flexible dress 
would enable thermostats to be turned down a couple of 
degrees, but not so far that it becomes uncomfortable for 
the occupants. Early morning, late afternoon and evening 
classes could possibly be grouped together in the same 
building so that we can set back the temperature of the 
other buildings after 3:30 or 4:30 p.m. daily. Depending on 
the outside air temperature, we may start heating the build- 
ings between 5 and 7:30 a.m. so that they will be warm by 
classtime. This would put the savings at 15 percent, or 
about $135,000 annually. 

Even further savings can be accrued through peak load 
shedding, delamping light fixtures, and greater conscious- 
ness on the part of each student, faculty and staff member to 
conserve energy. 

Stop and consider that 10 percent of $900,000 is $90,00 
and 15 percent is $135,000. 

The proven potential for energy savings is quite good at 
St. Michael’s College. The response to the college’s energy 
conservation contest two years ago was remarkable. 

Last year, after the Student Association election, BJ. Hull 
was approached with the concept of a Student Association- 
sponsored campus-wide energy conservation drive. Hull 
and Vinnie DAngelo informed (vice president of 
operations) John Gutman of their desire to help the college 
in its.energy conservation program. The Student Associs- 
tion would spearhead the energy conservation drive, ar by 
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Op-Ed 

Pop rock; “like a virgin’? 
by George Snell 

I hate Pop music. Well, maybe 
hate is too strong a word. I'm 
bored with Pop music. Yea, 
bored is the word I’m searching 
for. 

Rock and roll is dead. It has 
been for quite sometime now. 
Although I just realized that 
recently. It hit me harder than a 
double shot of 151. I was pretty 
depressed at first. I would sit in 
my room for hours listening to 
old Who albums, chanting anti- 
establishment slogans and pre- 
tending I hated my parents. 
Reality finally found me and I 
realized that the Who is gone. 
That Led Zeppelin is a mere 
memory, a shadow of the past. 
That the Rolling Stones. bailed 
out by jumping on the Pop music 
band wagon. The Stones are sit- 
ting next to David Bowie, Van 
Halen, The Kinks and a score of 

others. 

Today’s music heros have 
names like Duran, Duran, Fran- 
kie Goes To Hollywood, Prince, 
Culture Club and of course, 
Michael Jackson. 

There used to be a time when 

rock and rollers did and said 
whatever they wanted. Who 
could ever forget John Lennon 
proclaiming that the Beatles 
were more popular than God? or 
Keith. Moon ripping apart 
another hotel room ina drunken 
rage? or Jimmy Hendrix burn- 
ing his guitar into cinder? The 
list goes on and on. 

Today we have Michael Jack- 
son giving his concert money to 
charity. A nice gesture, don’t get 
me wrong, but it kills the rocker 
image. We have Boy George 
strutting around in women’s clo- 
thing singing “I'll tumble for 
ya!” and slogans like “Frankie 
says Relax.” 

Let’s face it, folks, the music 

industry is cleaning itself up. 
Rock music doesn’t scare par- 
ents anymore. Huey Lewis and 
the News isn’t anybody's night- 
mare. They don’t send chills 
down the spine like the Sex Pis- 
tols once did. 

Once upon a time rock and 
rollers were nasty people. They 
abused drugs and liquor, not to 
mention themselves. Look how 
screwed up Jim Morrison and 
Janis Joplin were. Rockers 

smashed their guitars and kicked 
over their drums. The Who 
would ruin every piece of equip- 
ment they owned at every show. 
They swore, spit and smoked in 
the true tradition of rock and 
roll. 

Rockers today are pretty mel- 
low. Some of them could even be 
called “nice”. They stay away 
from alcohol and drugs. Michael 
Jackson is cleaner than the vir- 
gin white snow on the top of Mt. 
Mansfield. New musicians’ 
equipment can last years. No 
more. guitar sacrifices to the 
Rock and Roll God. They all 
appear in G-rated music videos, 
with tight pants and bare chests. 
But how many of them like 
women? Now that’s a scary 
question. 

Pop music is here and here for 
a little while anyway. That’s one 
of the great things about the 
music industry, nothing lasts 
forever. So I'll put up with Pop 
music for now. 

And not all is lost. We still 
have real rock music with U2 
and Bruce Springsteen. Yea, 
there’s a light at the end of this 
dark tunnel. 

SS 
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those 23 years, students 
who now occupy positions 

- in grammar schools, high 
schools, co'leyes, parishes 
and in other positions in 
dioceses throughout the 
country. As such, they 
represent St. Michael’s all 
the country and are often 
influential in directing 
undergrduates to St. 
Michael's. 

3. This coming summer we 
shall have Doris Donnelly, 
James Gaffney, Wilfrid 
Harrington, William 
Loewe and others as visit- 
ing professors...all well- 
recognized scholars with 
many publications to their 
names. We have also had, 

just to name a few, Pheme 
Perkins, Godfrey Diek- 
mann, Michael Fahey, 
Reginald Fuller, Bernard 
Haring, Monika Hellwig, 
Philip Keane — all inter- 
nationally known scholars, 
Consult our general bro- 
chure (which Tremblay 
really should have done) 
and you will find a list of 33 
well-known scholars who 
have taught in this pro- 
gram. I would list them 

here if I had room. Several 

of these scholars have said 
our St. Michael’s program 
is one of the best of its kind 
in the country. I shall be 
happy to give their names. 

3. The reputation of this pro- - 
gram in Graduate Theol- 
ogy is such that some 
scholars have written to 
me and asked if they might 
come and teach in our 
summer session. This was 
unsolicited by me. 

5. Our inquiries come from as 
far away as Canada, Ire- 
land, England, Africa, Aus- 

tralia, New Zealand and 

Hong Kong...and_ indica- 
tion of how far our reputa- 
tion has reached. Six of our 
graduates are now working 
and teaching in Ireland. 

6. Each year for the past four 
years, the Catholic Exten- 
sion Society has awarded us 
a grant of $10,000 for scho- 
larship assistance. That 
would not happen if the 
program did not have a 
solid reputation. 

7. As a Catholic college 
(which often appeals to its 
Catholicity for funding 
purposes), we should be 

doing some specifically 
Catholic things to help the 
work of the Church and 

A New Year - A New You!! 
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There’s a slim new YOU hiding under those unwanted pounds. Guaran- teed results with safe, proven formula. Send only $39.00, (check or money order) for four weeks supply to: Career Associates 
P.O. Box 697 
Hermosa Beach, CA. 90254 

society. We do not, in fact, 
have any Catholic insti- 
tutes, we do not have any 

Catholic publication series, 
there is no specific Catholic 
undertaking, e.g., in law 

"(suchas Notre Dame) orin | 
religious education (such | 
as Boston College), or a 
Catholic press (such as St. 
Mary’s). We should be 
doing more of these kinds 
of things but, at the 
moment, Graduate Theol- 
ogy is one of the few things 
St. Michael’s College has 
along these lines. 

The editorial was irresponsi- 
ble. Whether that statement is a 
wild guess on Tremblay’s part or 
whether he has allowed himself 
to be used (a trick any journalist 
should learn quickly in his 
career), the effect is the same; it 
is poor journalism and a disser- 
vice to this school. 
Rev. Paul Couture, S.S.E. 
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doing so, it would help motivate the rest of the campus 
community to follow suit. It seems to make sense, as the 
Student Association is the governing body for over 1,600 
students. That is a much larger group than the faculty and 
staff combined, creating the opportunity for the program to 
get maximum attention, quickly. Once the student body 
gets behind a program with a set of achievable goals, the 
faculty and staff would be asked to join the Student Associa- 
tion in their campaign. 

Conceptually, the proposed energy conservation pro- 
gram would include all buildings on campus, with the 
exception of the Townhouses and Hodson, as they are 
already on a separate savings program. Classrooms, offices 
and dormitory space would all be included. With firm 
suport of the program by every student and every faculty 
and staff member, each part of the St. Michael’s Commun- 

ity could work together to conserve energy. 
The money saved in this energy conservation program 

would be “reinvested” on the campus in the form of prede- 
termined capital improvement projects. The projects 
would be selected by the student body and presented to the 
president and vice president for acceptance. Each project 
should be able to benefit the St. Michael's College commun- 
ity as a whole. As of this date, the Student Association has 
asked the vice presidents to consider the construction of 
racquetball courts at Ross Sports Center for the current 
project. If the program proves to be successful, there is even 
the possibility that the college could apply for a Cost Reduc- 
tion Incentive Award from NACUBO/USSF, because of 

the shared-savings approach to energy conservation. 
The savings potential is here today. Certainly, adding 

ing energy dollars is a preferable option to heating the 
Great White North through an open door or window. 

Chris Bishop ts the college engineer for St. Michael’s 
College. 

by Emily Weir 

There is more to getting an education than keeping an 
acceptable grade point average. You might remember that, 
once upon a time, education was supposed to have some- 
thing to do with self-improvement, exploring new intellec- 
tual worlds, challenging yourself academically? Does this 
sound familiar? 

Since coming to St. Michael's four years ago, I have been 
dismayed to find that students rarely attend specialcollege- 
sponsored events which have the ring of intellectual chal- — 
lenge. Most recently, Rabbi Marc Tanenbaum’s talk o 

: > hristi ee S| orld” er 

Vi a doze 

students. Of this dozen, al \otebook 
overhead complaining they were “forced t 
class assignment. eer k 

While other social or academic activities might excuse _ 

some students from attending a particular lecture, a 

repeated pattern of student avoidance of intellectual events — 

seems to tell a more serious tale. 
You (or your parents) are paying too much for your St. 

Michael’s education, and you are investing too much time 
here to waste these years merely sitting passively in a 
classroom soaking up facts by osmosis, then turning off 
your mind outside of class. In a few short years, you will be 
off campus, in that fabled “real world,” and I think you will 
discover one thing. The people who are interesting in this 
world (regardless of educational background, you might 
note) are those who are interested in the world around 

them, and in the ideas of others. 
Now is the time to find out about the world. Read the 

newspapers, listen to lectures and participate in discus- 
sions, risk “wasting” an hour of your time to hear an 
unfamiliar speaker. I think you will find yourself a more 
interesting person in a more interesting world. 

Emily Weir is a writer for the Public Information Office 

at St. Michael’s. : 
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In 1982, 52 separate bills were 
introduced in 24 states to raise 
the legal drinking age. Six states 
adopted higher drinking ages. In 
1983, 112 new drinking age bills 
were introduced resulting in 10 
states increasing legal drinking 
ages. 

This past year the President 
signed into law a federal min- 
imum drinking age of 21 (public 
law 98-363). This law provides, 
among other things, that states 
which have not adopted a min- 
imum drinking age of 21 by fed- 
eral fiscal year 1987 will lose five 
percent of their federal highway 
funds under the primary, secon- 
dary, interstate and urban con- 
struction programs, and in fiscal 
year 1988 an additional 10 per- 
cent will be withheld from those 
states that still have not adopted 
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a minimum drinking age of 21. 
Vermont bar owners have not 

been idle while all this has been 
going on. Vermont Majority Inc. 
is a lobbying group formed by 
local bar owners and their sym- 
pathizers. Its task is to fight the 
federal legislation designed to 
establish a nation-wide 21-year- 
old minimum drinking age. 
Frank Chaffee, owner of Miner- 

va’s Rest and former president 
of the UVM student association, 

heads Vermont Majority. 
Recently the lobbying group 

has been distributing a 25-page 
report titled, “The Drinking 
Age: a Question of Majority 
Rights...a Question of Economic 
Impact...” The report attempts 
to show why Vermont will actu- 
ally be better off by retaining its 
18-year-old age of majority. 

The report’s main focus ts on 
the economics of the current 
dilemma. Vermont Majority 
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OPEN 24 HOURS 
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e Valet Service 
¢ A Large Number Of Machines 
@ Large Machines For Doing Sleeping 
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estimates gross losses of 
$29,257,000 for the only state to 
post a fiscal deticit last year. Net 
losses would be be between $26- 
27 million if 18-20 year olds are 
stricken of their right to drink. 

January 30, 1985 © THE DEFENDER « Page 7 

Drinking age affects economy rights 
ing age will save a dispropor- 
tionalty large number of lives. 
The latest National Highway 
Traffice Safety Administration 
estimates put the number at 
1,250. A host of statistics are 

What Vermont 
will actually lose 

Estimated loss of revenues to the State of Vermont 
associated with the increase of the drinking age to 21: 
Liquor Tax 
Malt Tax 
Vineous Tax 

Rooms and Meals Tax 

Employment Security 
Total projected tax revenue loss 
Loss of employment 
Gross wages 
Business mortgages 

in jeopardy statewide 

$480,000.00 
194,000.00 
43,000.00 

3,380,000.00 
6,660,000.00 
4,757,000.00 
2,200(jobs) 

16,500,000.00 
8,000,000.00 

Loss of Federal highway funds approx.2,000,000.00 

About a third of that sum, $8 
million, comes from projected 
business mortgage defaults. The 
rest of the total is more concrete; 

$16.5 million from lost jobs, and 
$4,757,000 in lost sales tax 
revenues. 

On the other side of the ledger 
is the $2-2.6 million that the fed- 
eral government would with- 
hold from the 1987 highway 
construction funds. 

The report goes on to attack 
the idea that a 21-year-old drink- 

to 2,600,000.00 

then listed which bear out the 
fact that the 20-24-year-old age 
bracket is the most lethal group 
proportionally, and the 25-34 
year-old group is involved in the 
most alcohol related accidents 
numerically. 

The report concludes by 
reprinting excerpts from a half- 
dozen sources either pro-18 or 

neutral. 
* Crashes involving 21 

through 24 year-old drivers are 
more frequently alcohol-related 

than crashes involving 18 
through 20 year-olds. (Legisla- 
tive Report, 1984) 

* There is no statistically sig- 
nificant difference in alcohol- 
related highway crash rates at 
any age attributable to differen- 
ces in the state’s legal drinking 
age. 
(NTHSA, 1974) 

* Fatal crash rates are higher 
among 18 through 21-year-old 
drivers where the legal drinking 
age is 21 than where it is 18. 
(NTHSA, 1982.) 

* Alcohol beverage revenue 
studies show no statistically sig- 
nificant increase attributable to 
lowering the age, and no 
decrease attributable to:raising 
the legal drinking age in any 
State, 

(Michigan, Iowa, Illinois, Min- 

nesota Alcohol Beverage 
Revenue Authorities 1982) 

* Massachusetts experienced 
no decline in fatalities attributed 
to drinking when it increased 
the drinking age. 
(New England Journal of Medi- 
cine, 1984) 

* If the 21-year-old drinking 
age is passed in Vermont, a resi- 
dent could be married, sign a 
contract, vote, have a criminal 

record, serve on a jury, make out 

a will and die for the country 
before taking their first drink. 

Area students against 
legalization 

by Steve Costello 

Nearly two-thirds of the stu- 
dents surveyed in a recent poll 
said they were opposed to the 
legalization of marijuana. The 
survey was conducted the week 
of Jan. 20 and 77 local college 
students were polled. 

The students were asked if 
they were more likely to support 
or oppose a measure to legalize 
the drug. Forty-eight of the stu- 
dents said they would be 
opposed to the legalization, 
while 29 said they would favor it. 

The poll included students 
from the University of Ver- 
mont, Trinity College and St. 
Michael’s College. The three 
schools had widely different per- 
centages in favor of legalization. 
At UVM nearly twice as many 
people polled opposed legaliza- 
tion as favored it. Twenty-three 
of the students polled at UVM 
were against legalization while 
only 12 said they were in favor of 
it. 

At. St. Michael’s the two sides 
were even in numbers. Thirteen 
people said they were in favor of 
legalization and the same 
number said they were opposed 
to it. 

The people polled at Trinity 
were against legalization of the 
drug by a two to one margin, 

eight to four. 
While a majority of students 

questioned said they were 
opposed to the legalization of 
marijuane, that does not neces- 

sarily mean that majority for- 
goes the use of the drug. A 
number of students said they 
were opposed to legalization 

because they didn’t want the 
drug controlled or taxed by the 
government. 

One UVM senior, who asked 

that his name not be published, 
said he was against legalization 
because “the government will 
put all kinds of taxes on it and 
regulate the potency if they have 
control if it.” The same person 
said “half the fun of using the 
drug would be lost if it was 
legalized.” 

St. Michael's senior Dave Cle- 
mens said he'd like to see the 
drug controlled by the govern- 
ment. “We might as well have 
the state making the money as 
some pusher who's not work- 
ing,” Clemens said. “We could 

use the money for better 

highways.” 
Clemens said he thought the 

government should tax the drug. 
“There's big bucks in dope. 
There’s probably a 2,000 percent 
turnover on it so even if it was 
taxed it'd probably be cheaper 
than it is now. It'd be better qual- 
ity; nothing would be slipping 

into it,” Clemens said. 

Many respondents to the poll 
said that legalization would help 
to get rid of pushers and would 
keep kids from using the drug at 
early ages. 

Sally Brown, first-year stu- 
dent in Lyon’s Hall, said she 
wasn't sure if it should be legal- 
ized or not. “The government 
doesn’t have the right to tell me 
what I can or can’t do,” she said, 

“but in the same sense, for kids 
to have it, , maybe it shouldn't be 
legalized,” Brown said. 

“No matter what, kids can 
still get it,” Brown said. “There's 
always a way to get it. You can 
get anything if you want it.” 

Chris Morrissey, a fourth-year 
student at UVM, said, “I favor 

(legalization) for the same rea- 
son as alcohol. If you use it in 
reasonable amounts you'll be in 
control of yourself.” Morrissey 
said that, like alcohol, Marijuana 

can be abused, and therefore, 

“there should be some standards 
about its use.” 

Marijuana “should be con- 
trolled by the government 
because it does influence your 
actions.” Morrissey said, “and 

therefore the government |. 
should at least be able to regulate 
it. 
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S.A. votes to improvehousing lottery 
by MaryJoan Picone 

The Student Association last 
week overwhelmingly passed a 
motion that should assure 
genuine fairness in the preferred 
housing lottery this spring. Rita 
Helfrich, ’86, who made the 

motion, cited complaints that 
last year’s drawing, conducted by 
students, was biased. Vice Presi- 

dent for Student Affairs Michael 

Samara said, “I want to remove 
the remotest possibilities in 
anyone’s mind. I don’t want 
anyone’s integrity in question.” 

Jennifer Cox, 85, a member of 
the Alcohol Task Force, 

reported that the results of the 
questionnaire the committee 
sent to all students have been 
tabulated. Some 200 surveys 
were returned, Cox said, and the 

Task Force has drawn up a list of 

priorities based on the question- 
naires and the committee's own 
deliberations. Among the top 
ptiorities, she said, are consoli- 

dating the Program Board with 
the Social Committee and other 
committees to plan and sponsor 
non-alcohol-related events for 
under-age students when the 
drinking age is raised; renovat- 
ing Alliot Hall to make it more 
enjoyable as a gathering place 

for students; and making full use 
of the Rathsekllar in the years to 
come. Cox stressed that the Task 
Force is only advisory to the Stu- 
dent Association, who will have 

final say before any concrete 
action is taken. 

Vice President BJ. Hull 
announced plans for a student 
protest in Montpelier on the day 
the legislature begins delibera- 
tions on raising the drinking 

vid 

a stat 

age. The rally, Hull said, is being 
organized by Students Against 
Raising the Drinking Age 
(SARDA), a UVM-initiated 

group that hopes to stop the 
drinking-age legislation pro- 
posed by Governor Madeleine 
Kunin. Students who attend the 
rally will have the opportunity 
to testify before the state legisla- 
ture. For more information, con- 

tact BJ. Hull. 

Reagan budget proposal limits student aid 
(CPS) — If rumors about the 

1986 Education Department 
budget prove true, one of every 
four students who apply for fed- 
eral financial aid won't get it. 

Students from middle-income 
families and those attending pri- 
vate or out-of-state schools 
would suffer most under the 
proposals, financial aid experts 
forecast. 

Trial balloons sent up by 
the Office of Management and 
Budget in early January signal 
that the Reagan administration 
may try to limit students to no 
more than $4,000 a year in finan- 
cial aid, and disqualify families 
that make more than $30,000 a 
year from the Guaranteed Stu- 
dent Loan and Pell grant 
programs. 

The budget proposals should 
reach Congress in February. 
Congress will then accept, reject 
or approve figures of its own. 

It could be months before 
Congress ard the president actu- | 
ally agree on funding figures. 

“If the proposals are accepted 
— of course, we hope they won't 
be — it means a serious restric- 
tion to graduate study loan aid 

ee ae ctu Ss eee 

(by appointment only) 

and to all kinds of undergraduate 
aid,” predicts Charles Saunders 
of the American Council on 
Education. 

Financial aid directors around 
the country agree the proposals 
could hurt needy and middle- 
income students. 

“A $30,000 income cap would 
have a significant impact on our 
student population, on a tre- 

mendous amount of middle- 
income families,” says Edmond 
Vignoul, University of Oregon 
financial aid director. 

Under current rules, students 

from families earning more than 
$30,000 a year must pass a 
“needs test” to get federal aid. 
Now the administration 

wants to cut off such students 
regardless of need. 

“Without the loans and 
grants, their options will be 
limited and this obviously will 
have a detrimental effect on our 
enrollment,” Vignoul adds. 

“As many as 25 percent of the 
students we process loans for 
wouldn't qualify with a $30,000 
income ceiling,” claims Taft 
Benson, Texas A and M’s 
spokesman. 
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UCLA professor 

“It would eliminate a great 
number of students who might 
otherwise benefit from higher 
education,’ he continues. “Stu- 

dents might not get an education 
because of lack of resources.” 

Benson admits the $4,000 aid 
cap might not affect students at 
moderately-priced institutions, 
but salaries at private or out-of- 
state schools, who usually 
receive more than $4,000 per 
year, would have to find other 
financing or other schools. 

“About 10 percent of our aid 
population would be adversely 
affected by the $4,000 cap,” esti- 
mates John Klacik of Western 
Washington University. 

“Any I was kind of surprised 
to hear the $30,000 income limit 
would affect about 50 percent of 
our GSL student population,” he 

adds. 
Klacik condems the propsals 

as “a direct attack on what I con- 
sider the principles of financial | 
aid: provide students access to — 
higher education, encourage 
choice between institutions, and 

acknowledge the persistence to 
get through four years of college.” 

“Part of my concerns are the 
dichotomy,” he adds. “We talk 
about cutting access and choice at 
the same time we talk about 

GERVAIS ONION RIVER CLIPPERS (© G excellence in education. If cuts 

2814 Main Street, Winooski need to be made, I’ve heard more 

intelligent proposals that would 
target funds more precisely.” 

Indeed, the OMB may make 
other drastic proposals, ACE’s 
Saunders warns. 

Educators expect the OMB to 
try again to eliminate $412 mil- 
lion in Supplemental Grants, 
$76 million in State Student 
Incentive Grants and $17 mil- 
lion in graduate fellowships for 
women and minorities, he says. 

Another recycled OMB plan 
would freeze next year’s educa- 
tion budget, WWU’s Klacik 
reports. 

Meanwhile, the Department 
of Education, burdened with 

changing leadership and an 
uncertain future, is reviewing all 
the proposals, but officials refuse 
comment. . 

“We know what the adminis- 
tration has proposed,” a depart- 
ment spokesman says. “But we 

_ can’t comment until Congress i is 

in session and we get our pro- 
grams over there to weigh them 
against the administration’s.’ 

Education experts hope Rea- 
gan’s recent nomination of Wil- 
liam Bennett to replace outgoing 
Education Secretary Terrel Bell 
is a reprieve from the adminis- 
tration’s plan to dismantle the 
department. 

Whether Congress accepts 
those plans, of course, is open to 

debate. ca 
“Some (OMB) proposals are 

similar to those made when Rea- 
gan was first elected,’ A and M’s | i 
Benson comments. “Congress 
rejected them then, and I hope 
Congress continues its foresight 
and sensitivity to students need- 
ing money for education.” i 

Despite Benson’s memory, 
Congress did in fact pass many 
Reagan student aid cuts in 1981. 
It tended to resist more cuts in __ 
subsequent years. ; 

“Bi-partisan support in Con- 
gress for financial aid has been 
strong for a long time,” Oregon’s 
Vignoul agrees. “I hope their 
attitude won't change signifi- 
cantly. ie 

“Everyone says there's a ced — 
for excellence in higher educa> __ 

tion,” he says. “This flies in the 
face of what Reagan says. You 
can't take away the o portu: 
for a ‘signiiaes Aum eI 1 

Sea to improve th ¢ 
higher education.” 

eine it as we've had inthe last _ 
couple of years. We'll face some 
cuts, but not the drastic meat- — 

cuts the administration will pro- 
pose.” 

Freshmen more materialistic 
(CPS) — College freshmen 

are more materialistic than ever 
in their personal values, but are 
more likely to call themselves 
liberal on public policy issues, 
the results of an annual survey 
released this week indicate. 

The survey of college fresh- 
men attitudes, conducted jointly 
by the University of California at 
Los Angeles and the American 
Council on Education, shows 

that the college class of '89 is 
more materialistic than any of 
the classes questioned in the sur- 
vey’s 19-year history. 

Seventy-one percent of the 
271,000 freshmen polled said 
being well-off financially is an 
important goal in life. Wealth is 
now the second most important 
personal value, topped only by 
students’ desire to become 
authorities in their fields of 
interest. 

Though survey director and 
Alexander 

Astin says that economic conser- 
vatives tend to be political con- 
servatives, the survey also found 
the number of students calling 
themselves liberal increased for 
the third’ consecutive year. 

What's more, students took 

predominantly liberal positions 
on public policy issues. Nearly 
two-thirds of them, for example, 

believe the federal government 
is not doing enough to promote 
disarmament. 

“Students zero in on particu- 
lar issues and don’t tend to try to 
adopt a monolithic political 
Stance on everything,” Austin 
says. 

The materialism is most evi- 
dent in the students’ career choi- 
ces. More than 22 percent say 
they are aiming for business 
careers, up from 20 percent in 
1983 and 12 percent in 1966, the 
first year the survey was 
conducted. 

“We've looked at figures back 

over 100 years and there's never 
been a phenomenon like this,” 
Astin says. ““You have to wonder __ 
how many students are goingto 
be facing unemployment.” 

The percentage of students 
calling themselves liberal 
reached 22.1 percent, compared 
to the 20.5 percent adopting the 
conservative label. 

Conservatives outnumbered 
liberals in 1981, but the liberal 
label has been making a come- 
back ever since. 

“People were running scared 
of that label,” Astin says. “Not 
anymore.’ 

Interest in political affairs 
increased slightly last year to 37 
percent, up from 35 percent in 
1983, the all-time low for the 

survey. 

Astin attributes the increase 
to the presidential election. “We 
expected it to show a blip like 
that,” he says. “T'd be sped if 
it’s a trend.” 
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Not enough students 

(CPS) — “It’s okay if it’s 
treated like a merger instead of 
like an absorption,” says Greg 
Maxwell, a Barrington College 
student who is being transferred 
with mixed emotions to Gordon 
College, some 60 miles away in 
Wenhem, MA. 

Barrington last month 
announced it was merging with 
Gordon to help survive tough 
times ahead. 

It could have been worse. 
Maxwell himself hopes to scrape 
up enough credits to graduate in 
time to avoid the September, 

1985 mass transfer. Maxwell's 
college itself might have died. 

For example, some 280 stu- 
dents had to transfer, faculty 
members had to dig for new jobs 

‘and creditors had to be stalled 
when tiny Nasson College went 
out of business in May, 1983. 
The 240-acre campus in south- 
ern Maine was offered for sale. 

The scene is being repeated 
almost weekly these days. 

Colleges are closing or merg- 
ing with each other at an acceler- 
ating rate as signs accumulate 
that the long-awaited nation- 
wide enrollment decline has 
begun this fall, and campuses 
literally begin to run out of 
students. 

In the past year, Michigan, 
Minnesota, Washington, Mis- 
souri and Colorado, among 
many other states, have adopted 
plans to merge previously separ- 
ated colleges, hoping to save 
them from extinction. 

Live 

a 

e Dry Cleaning 
e Alterations 
e Repairs 

In just the last two weeks, Bar- 
rington and Gordon voted to 
merge, Washington State pro- 
posed merging with Eastern 
Washington and the trustees of 
Judson Baptist College in 
Oregon decided to try to stay 
open a little while longer. 

As many as 200 campuses may 
disappear before the enrollment 
drought now beginning ends, 
some observers predict. 

“In the next decade the 
number of closures and mergers 
will increase,” predicts James 
Miller of the University of Mich- 
igan’s Center for the Study of 
Higher Education. “It’s the 
cumulative effect of enrollment 
and finance.” 

In the ’60s and 70s, schools 

rapidly expanded facilities, aca- 
demic departments, and facul- 
ties to serve a postwar “baby 
boom” enrollment surge. 

But the boom has ended, and 

experts warn enrollments will 
keep falling well into the 1990s. 

“We're seeing only spotty 
drops in enrollment so far,” says 
Paul Albright of the Western 
Interstate Commission on 
Higher Education (WICHE). 

“The baby boom wave has not 
quite passed. But how long can it 
continue? Look at the numbers.” 
WICHE projects there'll be 20 

percent fewer high school grad- 
uates over the next decade, a 
drop that could spell disaster, 
especially for small private lib- 
eral arts colleges. 

“Virtually all closures take 
place in the private sector,” 
Michigan’s Miller explains. “A 
private school runs out of money 

| Gadue’s Dry Cleans 
THE MARKET PLACE | 
WINOOSKI, VT 05405 

: 655-1319 

M-F 7:30-5:30 
Sat. 9:00-1:00 

Quality Work... 

We welcome St. Michael’s students, faculty and staff. 

10% discount with LD. 

Finnigan’s Pub 
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6-9 p.m. singing Folk Music. 

Monday Night Football 

and goes bankrupt.” 
When Shaw College in 

Detroit fell from 1,200 students 

in 1975 to 500 in 1983, it accum- 

ulated millions of dollars of 
debts, and closed in June, 1983. 
New York's Eisenhower Col- 

lege also closed in 1983, despite 
its effort to save itself with a 
1979 merger with the Rochester 
Institute of Technology. The 
University of South Dakota at 
Springfield closed last May. 

And St. Mary’s Dominican 
College in New Orleans closed 
and sold its campus to Loyola 
University early this year, after ~ReOeu 
failing to raise $6 million to pay 
debts. 

Others are wobbly. Judson 
Baptist is staying open on a 
term-to-term basis while 
Denver's Rockmont College is 
selling most of its 26-acre cam- 
pus to raise $8 million to con- 
tinue operations. 

And a trustees’ decision to 
close Wilson College in Pennsy]- 
vania brought an alumni lawsuit 
demanding the school remain 
open and the trustees resign. 

But Michigan’s Miller asks, 
“How many more years can the 
college stay open? Enrollment 
stays small. The closing is really 
being postponed.” 

“Merger is a diplomatic way 
of closing without openly saying 
you're closing,’ he adds. “But 

sometimes there are positive 
benefits from both schools.” 

Both Barrington and Gordon, 
which announced their merger 
in November, are financially sta- 
ble, but haven’s met enrollment 
expectations, says Martha Stout, 

Cleaners | 

a Gordon spokeswoman. 
“Given the demographics for 

the next 10 years, it makes sense 

to join forces while things are 
good,” she adds. 

The colleges’ similarities — 
location, religious affiliation and 
academic programs — are eas- 
ing the transition, Stout notes, 
but “the human logistics are 
trickier.” 

Barrington students, who will 
relocate to Gordon’s campus, 
initially were shocked by the 
merger, she admits. But “this 
has changed to general anticipa- 
tion, even excitement, over the 

possibilities.” 
“Schools with less funds have 

more trouble competing,” 
WICHE’s Albright says. 
“There’s record enrollment at 
schools like Berkeley, but the 
middle of the line schools will 
have trouble.” 

Michigan's Governor’s Com- 
mission on Higher Education, 

_for one, soon will recommend 

ways to conteract a projected 10 
percent decline in the number of 
college students by 1990. 

“Schools need to read the 
handwriting on the wall,” warns 
commission member Annette 
Abrams: “We need to lay out 
criteria to say when a school 

should close. Consolidation and 
downsizing are options that are 
less frightening.” 

Minnesota’s Higher Educa- 
tion Coordinating Board also “is 
trying to stimulate more effi- 
ciency and coordination in 
instruction and programs,” says 
board spokesman Phil Lewen- 
stein. “We're still a step or two 
below closing or merger.” 

Colorado hopes to streamline 
its system as well, but territorial 
disputes among the state’s five 
college governing boards have 
stalled most proposals. 

Education boards in Alabama, 

Iowa, Washington and Ken- 
tucky, among other states, are 
grappling with merger and clo- 
sure options, as well. 

“There are a lot of shrewd 
strategies which allow schools to 
survive,’ says Joseph O'Neill, 
executive director of the Confer- 
ence of Small Private Colleges. 
“Don't spend more money than 
you earn. Give raises in October 
when you know enrollment fig- 
ures, not in April.” 

“Colleges are very resilient,” 
he adds. “If you warn them, they 
take steps. But, we'll see insticu- 
tions that misjudge the patterns. 
They're the ones that will 
suffer.” 

Poor test scores: 
Ma and Pa’s fault? 
(CPS) — Large families, 

working mothers and bad high 
schools are to blame for the 
decline in college entrance exam 
scores, two new studies assert. 

Studies over the years, how- 
ever, have traced the long 
decline in average scores — 
Scholastic Aptitude Test (SAT) 
scores fell yearly since 1963 
before beginning to level off in 
1982 — to sixties social uphea- 
val, television, education budget 
cuts, lax school discipline and 
even atmospheric nuclear 
testing. 

But people would do better to 
blame the large families popular 
in the fifties for the drops in 
SAT and ACT (American Col- 

lege Testing) scores, Loyola Col- 
lege of Baltimore researcher 
Richard Franke contended in a 
report released over the 
holidays. 

“Small children learn better 
from their parents, not from 
siblings,” he explains. “Lots of 

kids in a family dilute the effect 
of the stimulation by the 
parents.” 

Franke claims SAT scores of 
siblings in large families, where 
children receive less individual 

personal attention, can drop an 
average of 20 points per child. 

While Education Testing Ser- 
vice (ETS) researcher William 
Fetters agrees Franke’s study 
probably is accurate, a new ETS 
survey pins the low scores on 
decreased emphasis on academ- 
ics among high school seniors. 

High dropout rates and stu- 
dents’ displeasure with their 
schools’ academic quality “sug- 
gest that the major factor contri- 
buting to test score decline was a 
decreased academic emphasis in 
the educational process,” the 
study says. 

Franke’s study is an offshoot 
of University of Michigan Pro- 
fessor Robert Zajonc’s 1976 
report, which tied the disap- 
pointing test scores to family 
size. Zajonc predicted scores 
would stabilize, then rise in the 

early eighties when children of 
the 1960s’ smaller. families hit 
college age. 
When Zajonc’s expected 25 

point rise in 1984 test scores” 
turned out to be only four points, 
Franke began examining the 
minimal increase. 

con't on pg. 12 
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Seniors benefit from career tri| 
by Seay Monsarrat 

John Hancock Mutal Life, Lib- 
erty Mutual Insurance, Star 
Market and WMJ-X FM were 
among many businesses which 
conducted presentations and 
interviews for 68 St. Michael’s 
College seniors at the Hyatt 
Regency Hotel in Cambridge 
over Christmas break. 

The senior career placement 
trip was created by Lou DiMasi, 
career development coordinator, 
and David Landers, director- 

/counselor at the Student 
Resource Center. ‘The question 
is, what do wé do for our 

seniors? St. Michael's is a rela- 
tively small school with a small 
student body and it’s hard to get 
many companys to come to St. 
Michael's to interview students 
for positions in their corpora- 
tions. So we came up with the 
idea of a trip to Boston this year 
and hopefully to New York and 

Connecticut next year. “It is 
important to give seniors the 
opportunity for professional 
interviews with different corpo- 
rations and businesses. They 
need to know what is available 
out there,’ Landers said. 

“The trip was a good oppor- 
tunity to get my act in gear 
because I really didn’t know 
what was out there for me. The 
presentations were a really good 
way to find out about what kinds 
of positions are available like 
entry level jobs, starting salaries 
and the opportunity for promo- 
tion,” Joseph Prevost, a senior 
participant, said. 

The Student Resource Center 
assisted the seniors by helping 
them prepare resumes, giving 
workshops on interview tech- 
niques and telling students what 
to look for at the presentations. 
“The Student Resource Center 
helped me prepare and gave me 
a lot of useful advice for the trip. 

i ’: 

Bagels & Bagel Sandwiches 
Italian Grinders 

Hot & Cold Beverages 
Cream Cheese & Chips 

29 COLLEGE PARKWAY 
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NEW HOURS 
MON-THURS 6:30 AM-9:00 PM 

FRI-SAT 6:30 AM-7:00 PM 
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Meal (12) wings 
Munch (18) wings 
Mania (40) wings 
Bucket (60) wings 

$ 3.50 
$ 5.00 
$ 9.75 
$14.00 

(fresh veggies and dip included) 

sauces: mild, medium, “hurt-me” 

PARTY PAK (120) w/extraveggies& dip $25 

Homemade Chili w/cheese $1.25 

Cater Your Own Affair... 
parties, group gatherings, promotions 

FREE DELIVERY 
41 am. (Sun.-Wed.) * 42 am. (Thurs.-Sat) * $5.00 min. 

862-7837 

There are all kinds of informa- 
tion available at the Center, stu- 

dents just need to go inand ask,” 
Jennifer Cox, another senior 
participant said. “On the first 
day of presentations and inter- 
views the students looked so 
sharp we weren't sure if they 
were our students. They were 
psyched,” Landers said. 

Landers stayed at the Hyatt 
Regency while DiMasi 
drove other students around the 
city to other interview locations. 
“Lou and Dave did a great job! 
They were really enthusiastic 
and supportive which made the 
whole trip a lot of fun,” Prevost 
said. Landers and DiMasi also 
provided a sheet with their tele- 
phone numbers in Boston and 
ride information along with 
other essential information for 
the students. 

Alumni members from the 
Boston area participated in an 
Alumni Social event at the 
Hyatt. Students were able to 
mingle with members of the 
alumni and talk about their jobs 
and career paths, and about what 
they were doing. “The alumni 
gave some speeches about how 
they started and how afraid they 
were at the begnning. But they 
told us if ‘I did it so can you,’ ” 
Prevost said. “The Alumni 
Social gave us all a real boost of 
confidence and made us feel bet- 
ter about the business world,” 
Prevost said. 

“The trip was an excellent 
idea but I think that the presen- 
tations and interviews should be © 
held somewhere in Boston. The 

‘Hyatt was kind of out of the way 

from where. people were stay- 
ing,” Cox said. 

A hall was rented at the Hyatt 
for $1,000 and each student was 
asked to give $10 to help finance 
the trip. 

Asked what advice she would 
give seniors next year, Cox said, 
“Go down with some idea of 
what you are looking for and 
research the organizations you 
are looking at so you will know 
what they are talking about.” 

PT ae ae MON ae 
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Susan Wall addresses a group of St. Michael’s seniors on a career 
trip to Boston. The Student Resource Center sponsored the trip. 
Approximately 60 seniors participated. } 
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(CPS) — It’s been a year now 
since a court order broke. up 
American Telephone and Tele- 
graph’s communications 
monopoly into one 
distance service and seven 
regional carriers. 

And it’s been an unusual and 
occasionally rocky year for stu- 
dents as their campuses struggle 
to cope with the changes by test- 
ing new phone systems and 
sometimes even becoming their 
own phone companies. 

Moreover, a number of col- 

leges “don’t know what they're 
doing,” one consultant charges. 

Other observers, moreover, 
don’t see the situation changing 
much in 1985. 
For State University of New 

York at Binghamton (SUNY-B) 

students, 1984 was a year of dead 
lines, charges for extra services 
and higher phone rates. 

“The university installed the 
system in good faith,” says Mar- 
jorie Leffler, the student govern- 
ment president. “They hoped to 
provide cheaper service than the 
phone company.” 

It hasn’t quite worked out on 
other campuses yet, either. 

The jury is still out on college- 
owned telephone systems, says 
Michael Toner, president of the 
Association of College and Uni- 

long- . 

versity Telecommunications 
Administrators (ACUTA). 

Some schools considering tel- 
ecommunications equipment 
purchases still are appraising 
the mistakes of colleges that 
have already ventured to become 
their own phone companies. 

“Most (systems) have been in 
service for less than two years,” 

Toner notes. “Some schools that 
had the old Centrex (Bell- 
owned) system would have been 
better off not to switch as Bell 
rate decreases have made some 
alternate systems more 
expensive.” 

While most schools buy 
phone systems to save money, 
expenses for new staff and 
equipment can mount up 
quickly, he adds. 

The University of Chicago's 
three-year-old system cost 
nearly $15 million to install, 
administrator Carol See 
explains, while the university 
hopes to save only $10 million 
over the next five years. 
UCLA expects to save $15 

million over the next 15 years 
with its $19 million system, says 
John Terrell, system manager. 

But Larry Larson, University 
of New Mexico telecommunica- 
tions manager, claims UNM has 
cut phone expenses by 50 per- 
cent since its December, 1983, 

purchase of a $6 million state-of- 
the-art Nippon NEAX 22 
system. — 

Monthly phone bills have 
decreased from nearly $270,000 
to about $107,000 a month, he 
says. 

University of Missouri offi- 
cials say they hope redesigning 
the telecommunications systems 
at all four UM campuses will 
save up to $10 million in 10 
years. 

Beginning with its Kansas 
City campus, UM officials are 
developing long-distance and 
local service for faculty, adminis- 
trators and students, reports 
Coleman Burton, UM's director 

of telecommunications. 
“Another reason for the sys- 

tem is to get our act together,” 

Burton admits. “At Kansas City 
there are eight different phone 
systems for three different loca- 
tions. With the new system, we 
hope to save $3 million to $5 
million at KC alone in 10 years.” 

Despite anticipated savings, 
many campuses still are finding 
a few bugs — and some resent- 
ment — in their systems. 

University of Tennessee 
dorm residents charge the 
number of available AT&T lines 
has been cut to force users onto 
the university-owned Infonet 
system. 

Students at other schools 
complain of high rates, poor 
long-distance connections and 
unprofessional maintenance, 

but “the issue is here to stay,” 

predicts Phillip Beidelman, 

president of Western Telecom- 
munications Consultants, Inc. 

“It’s good and bad news both 
ways, not an open and shut 
case.” 

Schools which have purchased 
their own equipment seem to be 
learning to run the systems and 
‘to solve problems that arise, he 
notes. 

“We anticipated problems 
during the cutover to the new 
system,” UCLA’s Terrell 
remembers. “One minor prob- 
lem occurred, but users didn’t 

even notice because our service 
was so lousy before.” 

“There are good and bad sys- 
tems,” ACUTA’s Toner 
explains. “Some systems are 
absolutely horrible. Schools put- 
ting more work into the selec- 
tion decision generally get a 
better system.” 

“Universities have to find and 
train quality people,” Beidelman 
continues. “They have to be able 
to offer competitive salaries.” 

“If my clients don’t make 
commitments, they fail and 
there’s nothing I can do about 
it,” he adds. “They're very aware 
of problems, but I can’t say they 
all know what they're getting 
into.” 

Schools must choose equip- 
ment, services, and options 

based on such things as the col- 
lege’s location, the type, age and 
cost of the current system, 
penalties for conversion, and the 

Check our Special Board 

Try Tims chili! 

T&T breakup hampers colleges 
school’s academic mission, Bei- 

delman says. 
The biggest complications, he 

insists, are politics and competi- 
tion. 

“Cost is approximately $1,000 
per line,” he says, “and it’s a 
highly politically oriented 
expenditure. Pressure by vend- 
ors on governing boards and 
universities becomes hostile and 
extremely competitive.” 

But a more obivous problem, 
especially to colleges selling dor- 
mitory phone service, is student 
abuse of long-distance service. 

Colorado State University stu- 
dents recently ran up $6,245 in 
illegal phone calls by breaking 
assigned long-distance codes. 
Two students face felony com- 
puter fraud charges for calls of 
more than $200. 

The University of Oklaho- 
ma’s six-digit billing codes have 
tempted some students to 
charge long-distance calls to as 
many as 30 different codes. 

“Students like to try to find 
ways to beat the system,” Wayne 
Olson, OU telecommunications 

manager observes. 
But OU officials quickly 

caught the culprits, Olson says, 
and withheld their transcripts 
and admission approvals until 
the charges were paid. 

“We held out the cookie jar,” 
Olson comments. “Then we 
carefully watched the cookie 

” 
jar. 

$.50 Miller Light Dictis, 
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Survey says tuitions will 
(CPS) State college and university 

undergrads paid an average of 
six percent more in tuition and 

fees last year, a two percent drop 

from 1983-84s increase, an 
American Association of State 
Colleges and Universities 
(AASCU) survey found. 

“Colleges and-states tried to 
hold costs down so tuition and 
fees did not increase as fast,” 

Mary Margaret Walker, AAS- 
CU's spokeswoman explained. 

But a Stanford University 
expert predicted students’ costs 
would start to rise rapidly again 
soon. 

Two years ago students at 
AASCU-member schools paid 
$3,090 in tuition and fees. Last 
fall, costs crept to $3,290. 

Non-resident students paid 
an average $4,522 during 1983- 
84, compared to $4,852 in 1984- 
85. 

In-state graduate fees rose 
from $946 to $1,032, not includ- 
ing room and board. Non- 
resident costs climbed from 
$2,037 to $2,260. 

The group noted the rate of 
increase was lower for member 
schools than for other public 
institutions. 

The survey credits the eco- 
nomic recovery and higher state 

education allocations for slow- 
ing tuition increases. 

Overall college costs, how- 
ever, are increasing, Walker 
says, “because room and board is 
going up faster than it has been.” 

The AASCU is “making no 
predictions,” Walker cautioned, 
“but we’re hoping the decrease 
will continue.” 

Not likely, asserted William 
F. Massy, Stanford’s vice presi- 
dent of business and finance. 
In a speech last week at a con- 

ference of higher education busi- 
ness officers and managers at 
the’ University of Arizona, 
Massy said he expects long-term 
college costs to rise two to four 

go 
percent over inflation rates as 
college enrollments decline, 
fixed costs increase and colleges 
bend to pressures to inaugurate 
new programs. 

The declining inflation rate of 
the last few years brought down 
tuition increase rates, Massy 
says, but “inflation is as low as it 

will get for awhile. It won't go 
out of control, but it will inch 

up.” 
And _ inflation-linked tuition 

rates have declined “as much as 
we'll see for awhile,” he said. 

“As the number of: students 
declines, total costs decline,” he 

explained. “But fixed costs are a 
big percentage of the total, and 

when it’s spread over a smaller 
number of units, it drives the 

cost up.” 
Massy predicted “upward 

pressure on tuition in both pub- 
lic and private colleges,” and a 
trend toward increased merit- 
based financial aid as schools 
compete for students. 

“It’s hard to predict what it 
will mean to students,” he added. 
“There could be fewer amenities 
and support services.” . 

“The following generation 
will pay the price for what 
happens now,’ Massy observes. 
“It will take 10 or 15 years for 
the more subtle changes to— 
appear.” ; 

Please 
Support the 
AMERICAN 
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This space contributed as a public service 

dance studio and all offices): 

1/19 Open 1:00-5:00 p.m. 
1/26 Open 1:00-3:00 p.m. 

2/ 2 CLOSED ALL DAY 
2/ 9 Open 1:00-5:00 p.m. 
2/10 Open 1:00-4:30 p.m. 

tennis sign-ups, etc.): 

Saturday and Sunday. 

POOL: 

DANCE STUDIO: 

Saturday and Sunday. 

Intramural 
Sportlight 

The following schedule indicates the OPEN HOUSE for 
the Ross Sports Center: Building, Rec. Sports, Pool, 
Courts, Weight Room, Dance Studio, and Athletic Depart- 
ment Office. This schedule is effective 1/23/85-4/26-85. 

BUILDING (When building closed, includes: pool, weight room, 

OPEN 8:00a.m.-10:00 p.m. Monday-Friday; 1:00-10:00 p.m.on 
‘Saturday and Sunday with the following exceptions for Varsity 

Basketball contests, or student vacations: 

2/23 Open 7:30-10:00 p.m. 
2/26 Open 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 

1/30 Open 8:00 a.m.-5:00 p.m. 3/ 1 Open 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
2/ 1 Open 8:00 a.m.-5:00 p.m. 3/ 2-3 CLOSED ALL DAY 

3/ 4-8 Open 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
2/ 9-10 CLOSED ALL DAY 

2/14 Open 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 4/ 9-7 CLOSED ALL DAY 
4 /8 Open 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 

REC. SPORTS OFFICE (Team sign-ups, equipment sign-out, 

OPEN 10:00 a.m.-10:00 p.m. Monday-Friday; 1:00-9:00 p.m.on 

OPEN 8:00 a.m.-3:00 p.m. and 6:00-10:00 p.m. Monday-Friday 
and 1:00-10:00 p.m. on Saturday and Sunday. (This schedule 
will change at the end of swim season). 

COURTS, WEIGHT ROOM: 

OPEN 8:00 a.m.-10:00 p.m. Monday-Friday and 1:00-10:00 
p.m. on Saturday and Sunday. 

OPEN 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. and 6:00-10:00 p.m. Monday and 
Thursday; OPEN 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. Wednesday; OPEN 8:00 
a.m.-10:00 p.m. Tuesday and Friday; and 1:00-10:00 p.m. on 

ATHLETIC DEPARTMENT OFFICE; 

OPEN 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. Monday-Friday. Special Evening 
and Weekend hours for part-time coaches: 4:30-10:00 p.m. 
Monday-Friday and 1:00-5:00 p.m. Saturday and Sunday. 

The Only 

BEVERAGE WAREHOUSE & 
STATE LIQUOR AGENCY 

WINOOSKI 

Where You Save By The Case 

‘4 Open 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 

has ri 
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“I cast around for things that 
would affect test scores,” he says. 
“I went back to (Zajonc’s) theory 
to get effects, and last summer 
looked at the impact between 
parents and kids.” 

Franke found the projected 
rise im test scores caused by 
smaller families was counte- 
racted by decreased parent-child 
contact as more women entered 
the work force. 

“Working. mothers (are) 
secondary factors in determin- 
ing test scores,’ Franke con- 
tends. “It explains almost all 
variance in the decline and in the 
subsequent rise.” 

Franke discounts the effects of 
separation and divorce on the 
scores because “remarriage also - 

seny: 

| I [a I | | | J | t 

But as the percentage of work- 
ing mothers shot from 10 per- 
cent in 1968 to nearly 40 percent 
in 1984, more children received 

only minimal adult attention, he 
notes. 

“Children with two working 
parents face the same problems 
as children from large families, 
and with the same results: lower 
college test scores,” Franke says. 

The ETS study, based on 
National Center for Education 
Statistics research begun in 1972 
which tracked high school stu- 
dents’ curriculum choices and 
achievement test scores, recom- 

mends schools try to raise test 
scores by improving academic 
standards, but not at the expense 
of programs for disadvantaged 
students, researchers stress. 

But the study ignored 1984's 
improved scores, although Fet- 

ters says a current ETS draft. 
proposal credits a “little upturn 

__ in the amount of homework” for _ 
1S eS ee Tin 2k 5 CLR ae 

Monday TV INTERVIEWS - 

4:30-5:30 p.m. 

PART-TIME JOB SERVICE - Part-time job openings in the greater Burlington area. 
Check our bulletin board. 

COUNSELING SERVICES - CONFIDENTIAL - Stop by or call ext. 2547. 

RESOURCE LIBRARY - A wide variety of informational sources on careers, graduate " 
programs, and personal growth issues. ~ 

DISCOVER Il COMPUTER - Computerized career guidance. 

INTERNSHIP DEVELOPMENT - Identifying and establishing internships. 

VOLUNTEER PROGRAMS - Big Brother/Big Sister - local hospitals, senior citizen centers. 

Please don't hesitate to contact any member of the Student Resource Center if you 
have and idea for a workshop. Activities can be designed for a campus wide 
Presentation or for your dorm. 

PUBLISHED AS A COMMUNITY SERVICE 

Student Resource Center 

January 28 3:00-4:30 p.m. Jemery 110 Lou DiMasi 

Wednesday NETWORKING AND JOB SEARCH - learn several job search strategies 
January 30 and how to make contacts work for you. 

location to be announced Lou DiMasi 

Wednesday MEMORY SKILLS AND EXAM PREPARATION - methods for organizing 
January 30 and remembering important information for tests will be presented. 

6:00-7:30 p.m. Bergeron 113-14 Linda Hollingdale 

The following companies will be coming to Saint Michael's College in the 
upcoming weeks to give presentations and/or to interview. Consult your recruiting 
schedule or get more information at the Student Resource Center. 

January i 
29 and 30 Electronic Data Systems Bergeron and SRC 
30 and 31 New England Mutual Life Insurance § Jemery 
31 Boy Scout Council SRC 

February 5and6 K-Mart SRC 
6 Consumer Value Stores SRC 
6 Massachusetts Mutual Life Insurance Holiday Inn 
7 Alumni Senior Career Social to be announced 

13 P & C Food Stores SRC 
13 Cole Drug SRC 
14 U. S. Marine Corps Alliot 
17 and 18 U. S. Lines Bergeron and SRC 
19 U. S. Navy Alliot 
20 U. S. Immigration and Border Patrol to be announced 
21 Northwest Mutual SRC 

ONGOING SERVICES 

RESUME PREPARATION - Identify personal skills and how to list them on your resume 
Deborah Worthley Wednesdays 4:00-5:00 p.m. SRC 

the slight score increases. ; 
Despite Fetters’ and Frankes’ 

research, many experts remain 
unconvinced by study conclu- 
sions about either test score 
declines or the 184 revival. 

“We don’t absolutely know 
why scores have risen,’ com- 
ments George H. Hanford, pres- 

ident of the College Board, 
which administers the SAT. 

“It’s niave to conclude in the 
context of the decline,” he adds, 

“that national attention to the 
quality of education is no longer — 
necessary.” : 

But Franke argues educators 
should look at the test score 
decline in “the broader perspec- 
tive of intellectual incline.” 

“The U.S. history of this coun- 
try is a history of substantial 
intellectual gains,” he adds. “The Taree 
decline of college entrance exam — 
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AIR FORCE 
ROTC — 

Pa ARE THE FACTS 

When you're discussing something as important as your future, it’s urgent that you get the straight 
facts. . .and that you understand them. Air Force ROTC can be an important part of your future. We would 
like to outline some of the facts and invite you to look into gathering more. 

It’s a fact: the Air Force needs highly-qualified, dedicated officers. . . men and women. It’s a fact: we need 
people in all kinds of educational disciplines. It’s a fact: we’re prepared to offer financial help to those who can 
qualify for an Air Force ROTC scholarship. 

Get together with an AFROTC representative and discuss the program. We'll give you all the facts. It 
could be one of the most important talks you’ve ever had with anyone about your educational plans. 

We are now accepting applications for the AFROTC Two-Year Program. 

CONTACT : 

Major Bernie Dee 
AFROTC Office 
Sloane Art Center 

Campus Ext 2554 

/\G OR JHOD (CF 

ROTC 
Gateway to a great way of life. 
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UNIVERSAL CITY STUDIOS 

Now at the Nick 

“Comfort and Joy” 
by R. Dunn 

Written and directed by Bill Forsyth (“Gregory's Girl” 
and “Local Hero”), ‘Comfort and Joy” is the pre-Christmas 
adventures of a Scottish radio personality, “Dickie” (“My 
friends call me Alan’) Bird. 

“Dickie” is aconsummately nice guy, the one who has the 
morning radio show you drive to work with Monday 
through Friday. He’s fun, happy, and a little crazy until his 
beautiful kleptomaniac girlfriend Maddie leaves him with- 
out warning. 
When Maddie leaves, Dickie is thrown into a personal 

and professional crisis. No longer content with his regular 
radio program he wants to do serious journalistic work — a 
documentary. This flash of inspiration comes to him after | 
he witnesses the semmingly wanton destruction of a Mr. 
Bunny ice cream truck by two masked men with lead pipes. | 
The vandals, Dickie discovers as he pursues his documer 
tary theme, work with the rival Mr. McCool Company and 
are trying to systematically wipe out Mr. Bunny’s trucks. 

Forsythe isn’t afraid to play off the obvious “Godfather” . 
overtones with the rivalling Italian families, but it is with 
tongue-in-check and is mercifully not overdone. More vio- 
lence is done to trucks, stuffed rabbits and vanilla ice-cream 

than to people. 
It is a silly film, with outrageously silly situations, but 

Forsyth’s grasp of Dickie’s post-Maddie depression — his 
simultaneous wish to get over her and that she will come 
back to him — is realistic. Dickie’s involvement with the 
Bunnies and McCools is his catharsis; what he needs, Dickie 
says, “Is someone to care about,” and as silly as the situation 

is, it provides Dickie with just that. Forsyth’s strength is an 
ability to balance real emotional tension with ridiculous 
situations. That is not to say Forsythe has not populated the 
film with ridiculous characters too. 

It’s as if Dickie was sucked out of Edinburgh and dropped 
into this unnamed city littered with cartoon characters. 
There is a boss who dressed like he summers in Palm Beach 
and forgot to swap his wardrobe back to tweeds; Italians 
with Scottish brogues and pastry fixations; and more beau- 
tiful women than should be allowed by law in one geogra- 
phical area. There are normal characters — Dickie’s friend 
Colin has a stable home life, a beautiful wife, two beautiful 
children and Dickie's envy. But his normality sticks out in 
Forsyth’s world, making Colin and his family seem almost 
plastic — unreal because they have no quirks. 

Forsyth’s characterizations can't be faulted, but his pace 
is at times overly slow. The idea, I guess, is to make the film 

comfortable, something you snuggle down in your seat to 
watch and don’t beel compelled to keep your attention 
riveted to the screen every second. So what Forsyth offers is 
what you get —a little comfort and joy. 

Photo by Mike Fanelli 

at 

The first organizational meeting of the semester for the 

St. Michael’s College Chapter of “Women in Communications 

will be held Friday, February 1, 1985, in SAC 225. ~NOON~ 

All women interested In careers in the growing field of 

communications please attend. Any questions, contact 

Chapter President Pam Batalis at 655-4799. 

Meeting for writers, 
ree-lancers and other 
ool people who want 
o write about life, love, 
ruit, Tuesdays, 6 p.m. 
Defender office, Alliot 
210. 

Call or see Laura White, Defender 
ffice, Alliot Hall 210, ext. 2421. 

Weekly meetings, Wednesdays at 6:30 p.m. 
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ACROSS 

1 Mr. Preminger 
5 Vipers 
9 Lock opener 

12 Metal 
13 Den 
14 Mineral 
15 Note of scale 
16 Send forth 
18 Ventilate 
20 Negative vote 
22 Girl’s name 
24 Army meal 
27 Former Russian 

ruler 
29 Weakens 
31 Unit of Siamese 

currency > 
32 Ascends 
34 Game played on 

horseback 
36 Sun god 
37 Be present 
39 Unit of currency 
41 Execute 
42 Nobleman 

THE Bae 

Cee Mp 

2 EEA Vien ss 

44 Piece of 
dinnerware 

45 Bitter vetch 
47 Poet 
49 Wine cups 
50 Changed color 

of 
52 Bubble 
54 Symbol for 

silver 
55 Permit 
57 Region 
59 Printer's 

measure 
61 Shoemaker’s 

tool 
63 Assistant 
65 Crippled 
67 French plural 

article 
68 Defeat 
69 Time gone by 

DOWN 

1 Lubricate 
2 Fleeting 

PUZZLE 

3 As far as 
4 Unit 
5 Assumed name 
6 Petty ruler 
7 Greek letter 

= 

inn wi 

ee ci | 
_ © 1984 United Feature Syndicate 
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8 Spanish matron: 
abbr. 

9 Country of Asia 
10 Teutonic deity 
11 Old pronoun 
17 Manuscript: 

abbr. 
19 Negative prefix 
21 Kiln 
23 Footless 
25 Ruses 
26 Looks fixedly 
27 Bartered 
28 Walk unsteadily 
30 Soft mud 
33 Supercilious 

person 
35 Spanish pot 
38 Colorless 
40 Tibetan priest 
43 Fears 
46 Trades for 

money 
48 Challenges 
51 Prefix: down 
53 Wholly: prefix 
56 Hindu cymbals 
58 High mountain 
60 Seine 
61 Baseball league: 

abbr. 
62 Pronoun 
64 Maiden loved by 

Zeus 
66 Cooled lava 

[| =] | >| 5] | 

<|-|-|0 
<| =|) 

[| >| TR | | 

[>| 2] my 

=| mi S| m] | >|] mi] rm] oo] 

[=| =] OO} CO] O/2 |<] |r ]o]=| [=| 9/310 [S|4 =| 2|>| 54 }O} m] | m| 3] 4] >] | {co} m} 0] >| | 0) 

/O| >| >| — =| 2] my) 

[Mm] =| mR |S] =| Ol m] = 

[>] =| m] Oo] mi =] 0] >| 

a] mz 

January 30, 1985 © THE DEFENDER e Page 15 

~<{7ZCAMPUS NEWS 
STUDENTS MAY BE REPUBLICANS BUT 
CONSERVATIVE LABEL IS MISLEADING 

Young people may call themselves Republicans, says a 
report by United Campuses to Prevent Nuclear War, but 
they think like liberals and moderates on such issues as 
abortion and school prayer. 

“On foreign policy they are more dovish and open to new 
approaches than their elders,” the report continues. 

In the 18- to 24-year-old group, 40 percent identify 
themselves as Republicans and 34 percent as Democrats. 

ENGINEERING FACULTY STILL IN SHORT 
SUPPLY 

While the overall engineering faculty vacancy rate 
improved from 1980 to 1983, individual disciplines con- 
tinue to suffer from teacher shortages, the American Elec- 

tronics Association reports. 
In 1983, for example, just 100 new professors graduated 

to fill 390 electrical engineering faculty positions. Only 
eight professors graduated to fill 240 computer engineering 
vacancies. 

STUDENT FUNDS ON HOLD UNTIL 
PRESIDENT APPROVES REPORT 

Old Westbury (N.Y.) State College President Clyde J. 
Wingfield refuses to release student fees to the Student 
Association until the association completes an audit on the 
third version of its budget. 

The administration rejected the budget twice demanding 
more detail from SA officials who use student fee money to 
fund 35 campus clubs, the SA and the Performing Arts 
Department. 

The association continues to squeak by, says President 
Michael Brown. “We've been scrounging pennies, nickels 
and dimes from anywhere.” 

12-HOUR TELETHON NETS $10.1 MILLION 
PLUS FROM UNITED NEGRO COLLEGE FUND 

Singer Lou Rawls played the Jerry Lewis role, coaxing 
more than $10 million in pledges from contributors, and 
another $4 million from six corporations. 

Twelve lucky donors received autographed Michael Jack- 
son dolls. 

EMPLOYER FOCUS ON GRADES A “COP OUT” 
Qualified entry-level job applicants often are overlooked 

by employers focusing on grade point averages, says Victor 
R. Lindquist, Northwestern University placement director 
and author of the Endicott Report, a yearly job market 
study. 

“It’s a copy out” to hire employees based only on GPAs, 
Lindquist insists. “Many employers are overlooking a great 
number of fine men and women.” 

NOTES FROM ALL OVER 
Harrisburgh Area Community College students rejected 

by a two-to-one margin a plan to stock cyanide pills in case 
of nuclear war, but nearly 50 percent of them feel the 
government should do more to prevent war...Student sena- 
tors at Northern Illinois U. had their “Have Sex with a 
Senator Week” proposal zapped by the student body presi- 
dent, who called it “nonesense”...A Connecticut teen-ager 
convicted of the 1982 murder of a U. Florida professor has 
been released into his mother's custody after serving 15 
months of a four-year sentence... 

<i 
y 

Dart Tournament beginning Jan. 28 
Weekly Specials 
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Summer Session 1985 
Plan Now! — More Than 40 SMC 

/ UNDERGRADUATE COURSES AVAILABLE! 

CORE — ELECTIVES — CONCENTRATION COURSES 

EARLY SESSION (May 20-June 21) - 5 weeks 
Morning Classes - Daily (8:15-9:50 a.m.) and (10- 
77:35 a.m.) 
Afternoon Classes - Daily (12:30-2:05 p.m.) 
Evening Classes - Monday and Thursday (4:45-8:30 Sa 

REGULAR SESSION (June 24-Aug. 2) - 6 weeks 
Morning Classes - Daily (8-9:15 a.m.) (9:25-10: 40 
a.m.) and (10:50 a.m. - 12:05 p.m.) 
Afternoon Classes - Daily (12:45-2 p.m.) —. 
Evening Classes - Monday and Se (4:45-7: 50 eal 
p.m.) 

J ele nnccncnnnennnnninesteentcrnaececeecracrnneaneestaattenenmtentene nea 

esas 

sane LATE SESSION (Aug. 5-Aug. 23) - 3 weeks 
Morning Classes Only (8:15-10:45 a.m.) 

NEW TIME SLOTS 

Tuesday Evenings (May 21 thru July 30) - 4:45-8:10 
p.m. 
Wednesday Evenings (May 22 thru July 31) - 4:45- 
8:10 p.m. 

Tuesday Evenings (June 25 thru Aug. 20) - 4:45-9:20 
p.m. 
Wednesday Evenings (June 26 thru Aug. 21) - 4:45- 
9:20 p.m. 

FULL SCHEDULE WILL BE AVAILABLE - Feb. 1, 1985. 

For further information, Contact the Summer 
Session Office, Jemery 227 - Ext. 2577. 
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Knights drop to 3-15 
by Tom Caron 

It was a long, hard week for 
the men’s basketball team. The 
Knights lost to cross-town rival 
UVM in overtime, 68-61 on 

Wednesday, and lost to Mideast 
‘Collegiate Conference foe Phila- 

_ delphia Textile on Saturday 57- 
6. 

The two losses resulted froma 
little too much inexperience by 
the young Knights, who ran the 
ball well in the first half of both . 

games but lacked the bench 
strength to deliver the knockout 

_ punch. 
The mounting frustration of a 

3-15 record, a tough schedule, 

and low attendance (only 350 
fans made it to the Ross Center 
for the Textile game) finally 
erupted with three seconds to go 
Saturday night when hed coach 
Jim Casciano pulled a Ali Haji- 
Sheik and kicked part of the 
Knight bench into the bleachers. 

- Casciano has finally found a 
starting five he’s happy with. 
Bob Millikin, George Daway, 

and Gus Gabriel forming the 

_ Knights led by as much as 10 in 
the second half, before tiring and 
setting the stage for the Cats’ 
Howard Hudson (my candidate 
for Mr. Vermont Basketball) to 
score 12 second-half points and 
set up the overtime. 

Vermont hit-19 of 20 free 
throws, most in the second half 

and overtime period, to ice the 

iree-man backcourt with Matt _ 
ones and J.B. Brown under- — 

neath. Gymnasium. The 

victory. ine Purple Knights 
continued to struggle from the 
line, hitting two of nine for a 
.222 free throw percentage. 

What worked well for the 
Knights at Patrick? The running 
game, sparked by an outstanding 
performance by Gabriel (10 
points before fouling out with 
four and a half minutes to go in 
regulation), worked well for 35 
minutes. But with Millikin play- 
ing the entire game, Brown sit- 
ting out for only a minute and 
Daway for two, the Knights 
tired and suffered from lack of 
depth. 

Underneath, Jones had four 
blocks, Brown had nine 

rebounds, and Don Mailliard 17 

points, 6 rebounds in 15 minutes 
of play) played one of his best 
games of the season in a losing 
effort. 

The Knights also led for the 

entire first half against Philadel- 
phia Textile. But it didn’t take 
quite as long for St. Michael’s to 
tire this time, and the Rams 

coasted to an 11-point victory. 
The loss gave the Knights firm 
control of the MECC cellar with 
an 0-6 conference record. 

J.B. Brown had an outstanding 
first half against the Rams, scor- 
ing 14 before intermission. But 
Brown did not score again; 
instead Textile’s Andy Jones, 
who had averaged over 19 points 
a game this season but was virtu- 
ally silent in the first half, came 
alive in the second half. 

The Knights shot better from 
the line against the Rams, but 
simply could not get there often 
enough. They scored only four 
points on free throws, compared 
to 13 by Textile. 

Millikin struggled from the 
floor, hitting only 7 of 21 
attempts, and Daway and 
Gabriel scored only four points 
each. The Rams outrebounded 
the Knights 41-31, dominating 
the offensive boards. The win 
gave nationally ranked Textile a 
14-3 record. 

As time winded down, it 

appeared the final margin of vic- 
tory would be about seven. But 
after a foul was called against St. 
Michael’s with three seconds 
remaining, Casciano exploded 
and kicked one of the chairs on 
the Knight side of the court into 
the first row of the bleachers. 
The resulting two bench techni- 
cals led to Textile shooting six 
free throws, four of which went 
in. 

Millikin’s 16 points against 
Textile put him only 50 points 
“away from his 1,000th career 
point, a mark hit 17 times in St. 
Michael's basketball history. 

The Knights take on a much- 
improved Keene State squad in 
New Hampshire tomorrow 
night before Gannon Univer- 
sity, currently leading the con- 
ference with an unbeaten 
conference slate, takes on the 

Knights Saturday at Ross at 2 
p.m. 

A.L. East has money and brains to win 
by Scott Fletcher 

Since the American League 
was split into two divisions in 
1969, there have been 16 Ameri- 
can League Championship Ser- 
ies’ that have decided who meets 
the National League representa- 
tive in the World Series. Of 
those 16 ALCS, the Eastern Div- 

ision has claimed 12 of them, 

including nine out of the last 10. 
This may not strike you as an 

unusual fact, but the domination 
does not end there. Of the 62 
ALCS games played, the Eastern 
teams have won 41 of them 
(.661). Six of the 12 series victo- 

ries have been three-game 
sweeps and only one Western 
team has swept an Eastern team, 
the 1980 Kansas City Royals 
swept the New York Yankees, 
and that was the last time a 
Western team won the series. 
To put these points in the 
proper light, consider the 
National League. Of the 16 
NLCS, the West has won nine, 
and the East seven. 

_ The purpose of all this is to 
show how much better the East- 

ern Division is. This is certainly 

not a new idea. The A.L. East has 
long been considered the best in 
baseball. But why? Why does 
one half of the American League 
dominate the other half so 
much? It certainly isn’t a fluke. 
9-of-10 ALCs is definitely not a 
fluke, so what then? 

The answer may best be illus- 
trated by an example, case in 
point, the 1984 season. Detroit 
destroyed the A.L. East, and then 
destroyed the Royals in the play- 
offs, sweeping them 3-0. Five 
teams in the East had records 
better than .500. The West had 
one, the Royals, who played .519 
ball, the second-lowest pennant 
or half-pennant winning per- 
centage of all time (lowest, 1973 
Mets, .509). The Royals finished 
at 84-78, six games over .500.On 
Aug. 27, the Minnesota Twins 
were seven games over the .500 
mark, and no Western team 

went higher during any point of 
the season. The Twins finished 
at exactly .500, tied with the 
California Angels. 

This mediocrity is due partly 
to the American League’s “bal- 
anced” schedule. This schedule. 
adopted in 1979, calls for each 

team to play 13 games with the 
six rival teams in its own div- 
ision, for a total of 78 games, and 
12 games with each of the seven 
teams in the other division or 84 
non-divisional games. Thus, 
American League teams play 
more games out of their division 
than they do in. In 1984, the East 
won 320 out of 587 inter- 
divisional games, for a .545 
percentage. 

But we still haven’t answered 
the question why the Eastern 
teams are better. A look at the 
off-season transactions will tell 
you why. Detroit, Baltimore, 
New York, and Toronto all 

made serious attempts to 
improve themselves, and they 
were arguably the best ‘four 
teams in the league last year. On 
the other hand, California, Min- 

nesota, Kansas City, and Seattle 
have done nothing to improve 
themselves. The other three 
Western teams made some 
moves, but whether these moves 

will help or hurt remains to be 
seen. 

Take for example, New York 
and Oakland. These two teams 
were active in the winter 

market. They even traded with 
each other. The Yankees added 
Rickey Henderson, Ed Whitson, 
and Dale Berra, players who are 
veterans and of decent market 
value. The Yanks gave up Jay 
Howell, Ray Fontenot, Steve 
Kemp, Rick Carone, and Tim 
Foli. All, except Howell, were 

expendable. Their trade of Steve 
Kemp a: * Tim Foli to Pitts- 
burgh tur Dale Berra was a case 
of addition by subtraction. Oak- 
land traded away their best 
offensive player (Henderson) 

and their bullpen (Bill Caudill- 
36 saves) and got Howell, Dave 
Collins, Alfredo Griffin, and 

four minor leaguers (albeit 4 
promising minor leaguers). If 
two of those minor leaguers 
come through, Oakland hasn't 
done too badly. At the moment, 
it looks like they've done very 
poorly. 

Both Texas and Baltimore 
took the free-agent route, each 
team signed their limit of three 
players each. The Orioles signed 
Fred Lynn, Lee Lacy (.321 70 
RBI's with Pittsburgh), and Don 

Aase. The Rangers signed Cliff 
Johnson, Burt Hooton (3-6 with 

LA), and Dave Rozema (7-6 

with Detroit). The Orioles filled 

some holes while the Rangers 
did little more than fill some 
pockets. Texas, it seems, has 

done something new, subtrac- 

tion by addition. 
Chicago is phe one Western 

team that seems to have helped 
itself. They dropped LaMarr 
Hoyt and Greg Luzinski (and 
close to 600 pounds) and added 
Tim Lollar, Luis Salazar, and 

Ozzie Guillen, who is a “can't 

miss” shortstop. Granted, it 
doesn’t look like much, but it will 

probably be enough to take the 
division, if the season started 

today. 

Toronto picked up Caudill 
from the A's, which gives them a 
bullpen for the first time. A 
bullpen may be all the Blue Jays 
need. Detroit didn’t need any- 
thing, but they added Walt Ter- 
rell from the Mets, which 
provides further depth for the 
front-line staff. Boston and 
Cleveland didn’t do anything of 
note, and they'll pay this year. 
Milwaukee made an interesting 
move, signing Yutaka Enatsu, 
Baseball con't on pg. 18 
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Leagueless women 
weigh alternatives 

by Debby Gavron 

The women’s basketball pro 
gram’s problem of trying to 
compete successfully without 
conference affiliation has not 
gone unnoticed by the athletic 
department and a solution is 
being sought. 

Athletic Director Edward 
Markey said elimination of the 
program was not one of the 
alternative solutions. “There is 
no way, as long as I am here, that 
the women's program will ever 
be eliminated.” 

“Tam one of the first to admit 
that the women are suffering 
from the current situation they 
are in, however, it is absolutely 

not going to be eliminated,” 
Markey said. 

“The womens’ program is too 
big a program and Sue Duprat, 
womens varsity basketball 
coach, has worked too long and 
too hard to let that happen,” 
noted Markey. 

Those words seem _ very 
encouraging and promising. 
However, words are just spoken, 

and the old chliche, “action 

speaks louder than words,’ 
echoes through the minds of 
those involved with the 
program. 

The action taken was intro- 
duced by Duprat. “All I can see 
us doing is trying to instate our- 
selves in another Division II 
conference; Northeast 8, 
Upstate New York or the 
Empire State Conference. The 
other visable notion is to join 
Division I and view for a bid into 

the newly formed Seaboard Con- 
ference. The University of Ver- 
mont womens’ basketball team 
is currently a member of the Sea- 
board Conference,” said Duprat. 

As Al Shields, commissioner 

of the Northeast 8 Conference 
explained, the difficult situation 
St. Michael's was in, the positive 
glow Duprat cast on the pro- 
gram was slowly being 
extinguished. 

“We have not entertained the 
thought of St. Michael’s joining 
the Northeast 8. By the laws set 
down under the conference, it 
would be impossible for you (St. 
Michael's) to join as a single 
unit, the womens’ basketball 

team. It is an institution as a 
whole that is considered an 
applicant. The mens’ program 
must be willing to change con- 
ferences as well, for the entire 

institution of St. Michael’s to be 
considered,” said Shields. 

The same predicament exists 
in the Empire State Conference. 
Within three, four, five, maybe 

six years, the womens’ basket- 
ball program may be nonexist- 
ent due to the financial burden of 
poor scheduling and too much 
traveling. 

“It is not a single sport factor 
allowing the womens’ program 
to join,’ said Larry Keating, 
commissioner of the New York 
Metro Division, “the men’s 

team must accompany them.” 
However, an element over- 

looked was the fact that in join- 
ing the Metro Division the 
traveling time would not be 
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reduced. There would be no noti- 
cable difference for them, travel- 

wise or economically. : 
The third and final alternative 

for a Division II conference was 
the Upstate New York. How- 
ever, commissioner Phil Kahler 

was unavailable for comment. 
The final solution noted by 

Duprat was to come up to Div- 
ision I and join the Seaboard 
Conference. 

Markey said, ‘I really like the 
idea of joining the Seaboard 
Conference. It seems to be a very 
worthwhile position to try.” 

The idea appeared flawless. 
The University of Vermont 
womens’ team was in the pro- 
gram, St. Michael's and Ver- 
mont are only 10 minutes away. 
This close proximity sparked the 
ides of double header games for 
visiting teams. Play both teams 
on one trip; perfect? 

Markey said, “In my view as 
an athletic director, the idea is 

perfect. However, in the eyes of 
a coach, it is not. Coaches do not 

like to take their team on the 
road for a series of games. The 
home court advantage is gone 
and the team may have lost on 
Friday night, be down on them- 
selves, and lose on Saturday as 
well.” 

Sally Guerette, assistant 
athletic director at Vermont 
said. “There was new law passed 
at the last conference meeting. A 
school must be Division I all the 
way across the board.” 

The haunting echo; to join the 
conference, you must be willing. 
to apply both men and women to 
application. St. Michael’s is 
eliminated right there. 

Jean Rollins, chairwoman of 
the Seaboard Conference 

explained, “Along side of being a 
Division I school all the way 
across the board, an institution 

must first and foremost be a 
Division I school to even con- 

sider applying for our 
conference.” 

Guerette noted, ‘‘The 
expenses may also be more than 
being a Division II school. You 
are ensured that you will split 
the travel distance with those 
schools in your league, however, 
one must also play an extra 
amount of Division I schools in 
their league to be considered a 
truly Division I contender.” 

The glowing flame of opt- 
mism seems to be all but smo- 
thered. St. Michael’s is not able 
to join a Division II conference 
because they are applying as a 
single element. The seemingly 

‘than words... 

perfect proposal of the Seaboard 
Conference was snuffed due to 
the fact that St. Michael's is nota 
Division I school already. 

Guerette said, “We would 
really like to help St. Michael's. I 
have no qualms, I think it would 
be really neat being in the same 
conference. But, we have already 
turned down Division I schools, 

we couldn't justify accepting St. 
Michael's.” 

Shields said, ‘“We are suppor- 
tive of St. Michael's and have 
been for 20 odd years, we respect 
your programs.” 

“If we have to cut back oncer- 
tain elements in the program, 
we may, but the program as a 
whole will not be dissolved,” 

said Markey. 
_ Once again, words are on 
spoken, actions speak lou 

“leh ares 

Roger Garrity 

Uncommentary 

Last week's Vermont-St. 
Michael's hoop clash was by far 
the finest Knight effort I've wit- 
nessed this season, but it’s hard 

to tell if the Knights gained any- 
thing from the 68-61 overtime 
loss to the Cats. It is certainly 
easier to find negative conse- 
quences than positive. 

e First and foremost, it was 
loss number 14 of the season 
against only three wins, a loss 
that can only help the Knights 
become 20-game losers for the 
first time since the '79-’80 
season, 

@ Secondly, while the contest 
pitted the Knights against Div- 
ision I UVM, the Catamounts’ 

strength must be put in perspec- 
tive. Vermont previously had 
only four victories of which two 
were against Division III teams, 
while the other two were against 
the only team in the North 
Atlantic Conference with a 

worse record than Vermont. 

Furthermore, the ECAC North 
Atlantic Conference has the 
worst combined power rating of 
any Division I conference in the 
country. The Knights have sev- 
eral Division II opponents on 
their schedule who are better 
than Vermont. 

e Thirdly, the benefits of the 
thriller at Patrick Gymnasium 
were not visible in Knight loss 
number 15 against Mideast Col- 
legiate Conference for Philadel- 
phia Textile Saturday. 

It was nice to see the Knights 
at their best in the traditional 
across-the-river rivalry, provid- 
ing a good crowd with some 
action and excitement, but is 

that the only game we can look 
forward to each season? 

* * * 

The Knights-Cats clash had 
within it what appeared to be a 
mini rivalry. The game featured 
school vs. school, team vs. team 

and George Daway vs. Howard 

Hudson. The flashy point guards 
put on quite a show as each lead 
his respective team in scoring. 

Daway ran the Knight offense _ 
with a vengeance, spearheading 
the fast break and racking up 22 
points, mainly on perimeter 
assaults. 

Hudson, Vermont's junior 
sensation, triggered the Cats’ 
second half comeback with tena- 
cious defense and unstoppable 
twisting, turning dirves on the 
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Cats’ breaks. Hudson had 14 of — 
his 20 points in that half. 

But both players seemed to be 
concentrating on more than just 
helping their teams try to main- 
tain feeble win streaks. Each 
exhibited particular satisfaction 
in outplaying his counterpart, 
both offensively and defensively 
every trip up and down the 
court. 

The competition heightened 
in the last five minutes of regula- 

Uncommentary con't on pg. 19 

Baseball 

con't from pg. 16 

the winningest active pitcher in 
Japanese baseball to a minor- 
league contract. Enatsu was 
involved in a shoving match 
with his manager and was given 
his release at the end of the sea- 
son (sort of like a Japanese Jim 
Palmer). He is 36 years old and 
left-handed. Still, it is safe to say 
the Brewers haven't done any- 
thing to help themselves, except 

get healthy. 
How can the Angels, Royals, 

Twins, and Mariners stand still 

and expect to improve? The 
Angels have actually gone back- 
ward, losing Lynn, Aase, Bruce 

Kison (to the Red Sox), and 

Darrell Thomas. The Royals rid 
themselves of U.L. Washington 
(more addition by subtraction), 

but haven't added anything. The 
Mariners apparently decided 
that making no trades was better 

than making lots of bad ones. 
The Twins picked up slugger 
Mike Stenhouse which will give — 
them some badly needed left- 
handed power behind Kent 
Hrbek, but it'll take more than 

that. 
Now we have a clearer picture 

of why the A.L. East dominates 
the West. Eastern teams have 
the money to spend and the 
brains to use it right. Most of the 
Western teams have neither. 

‘ 
a 
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| Captain's log: StarDate 
5 | 9467.8. Myself, Spock, and Dr. 

McCoy have landed on an 
| unknown planet. We have seen 

| 70 signs of life yet. The only 
thing showing any signs of civil- 

§ ization 1s a building, some sort of 

arena which probably once 
z housed roaring thousands. 
P 
: 

: 

$ 

There is some sort of inscription 

jon the facade of the building 
_| which makes no sense to any of 
|as. 

q a 
The inscription reads 

& 

“The 

Vincent C. Ross Sports Center.” 

Leaving Spock and McCoy 
outside, I enter the arena. It is 

_|dark and moldy from neglect. 
There is a skeleton behind a desk 
at the entrance, and a sign 
marked “IDs required” on the 
desk. 1 move past the skeleton, 
and take a left into a cavernous 
auditorium. 

The huge room seems to be 
filled with ghosts. Looking up at 

Athletes 

(CPS) — An under-wraps 
investigation of Clemson Uni- 
versity's athletic department by 

_ South Carolina police and uni- 
__ versity officials blew open Jan. 7, 

_ when several athletes told local 
a _feporters their coaches had 
given them illegal prescription 
_ drugs. 
The drug trail could lead to 

_ Tennessee, where officials sus- 
_ pect Vanderbilt athletes smug- 
gles the drugs to Clemson. 
_, Combined with similiar inci- 

_ dents nationwide, the Clemson 
case may help some reformers 
__ pass strict new regulations of col- 
lege athlete’s behavior. 

_ “There's a growing concern 
across the country that college 

_ athletics will end up in the same 
_ drug-use situation as profes- 
sional athletics,’ says Eric 

_ Zemper, research coordinator 
for the National Collegiate 
_ Athletic Association. 

While the NCAA currently 
- limits its concern to eligibility, 
recruitment and financial aid 
matters, enforcement director 
David Berst agrees incidents 

_ such as the Clemson inquiry are 
responsible for proposed drug- 
use legislation which NCAA 
‘members will consider at their 
_January convention. 

_ The rule would let NCAA offi- 
cials administer drug tests to 
athletes participating in cham- 
pionship and bowl games, and 
would send drug-related hear- 

‘ge 

" s s 

Sports Trivia 
}| This week's questions: 
1. How many members are cur- 

‘drug prescribed for 

the walls, I can barely read sev- 
eral banners which are covered 
with cobwebs. They have cryptic 
inscriptions such as “Second in 
Nation,” ‘Fourth in Nation,” 

and New England Champions.” 
From the thickness of the cob- 
webs on the banners, and the 
fact that the most current one is 
dated 1974, it is obvious that the 

banners, and more importantly 
the tradition they represent, 

have been neglected for many, 
many years. I call Scotty on the 
communicator. 

“Aye, Captain. From the des- 
cription you say, the game 
appears to be ‘basketball,’ a sub- 
stitute for war created by 
humans in the late 1800s. 
According to our computer, you 
must be at the home court of St. 
Michael’s College. They had a 
respectable basketball program 
in the middle of the 20th cen- 
tury, but it disappears from our 
records in the middle 1980s. 
Apparently, the team could not 
get opponents to travel to 
Winooski to play. A last-ditch 
attempt to create a conference 
with Middlebury, Norwich, and 

St. Joseph the Provider failed, 
and the program disintegrated. 
Scotty out.” 

Heading up to the second 
floor of this incredible structure 
dedicated to sporting excellence, 

I find a door. A gold plaque reads 
“Men's Basketball Office.’ So 
this must have been where the 
‘brain trust’ which led these col- 
legiate athletes onto victory 
operated. 

There is one more office in 
this hallway. It appears to be the 
office of yet another basketball 
coach. But this one seems differ- 
ent. This office has a different 
feeling about it. Whoever occu- 
pied this office actually won 
games. Yet there is something 
missing. Call it image. Whoever - 
occupied this office was 
obviously very successful, yet 
obviously ignored by the institu- 
tion he/she worked for. 

Heading back down to the 
first floor, a sudden thought 
occurs to me. Did the lettering 
out front not say “SPORTS Cen- 
ter?” Yet all I have seen is bas- 
ketball. Certainly the room in 
the back of the building, with 
one small metal contraption, 

could not have passed for a col- 
lege’s weight room! And what 
about soccer, lacrosse, football, 
or baseball? Did this college not 
have any of these sports? If they 
did, were they not considered 
important enough to be given 
any office space of their own? | 
call Scotty. 

“Aye, Captain, they had some 
of those sports. But they were all 

given drugs 
ings and penalties through the 

 association’s infractions commit- 

tee, Zemper explains. 
But it’s unclear if the legisla- 

tion would apply in Clemson's 
case, in which students allege 
track coach Stanley Narewski 
and strength and conditioning 
coach Sam Colson gave track 
members phenylbutazone, a 

joint 
inflammation. 

“As of right now, we've only 
found definite problems in the 
track department,” says Jane 
Kidd, Clemson’s news service 
director. ‘But we're checking the 
rest of the athletes. We want a 
complete investigation.” 

The coaches resigned Dec. 11, 
two days after Clemson sus- 
pended the student reporter, 
Foster Senn confirms. 

Their resignations followed 
the October drug-related death 
of track team member Steijen 
Jaspers, a Dutch Olympic 
runner. 

An autopsy revealed Jaspers 
died of a congential heart defect, 
but traces of the drug were found 
in his bloodstream, and a bottle 

of the pills was found in his 
dorm room, Kidd says. 

A coroner's jury verified 
Jaspers had no allergic reaction 
to the drug, which he took up to 
42 hours before his death, she 

adds. 
“Most news stories have been 

imaccurste on this point,” Kidd 
notes. ‘Jaspers’ death was 
unrealted to the drug.” 

But the diug’s presence in 

to the National Basketball 

Association. 

3. Who won the first annual 

Motocross Grand National 

Championship in 1938? 

Jaspers’ body led the State Law 
Enforcement Division and the 
13th Circuit Solicitor’s office to 
ask the university to help find 
the source of the drug, Senn 
explains. 

Officials questioned the track 
team members in December. 
The athletes implicated 
Narewski and Colson, who 

resigned without comment, 

Senn says. 
Investigators insist they'll 

contact every Clemson athlete 
during the inquiry, and extend 
the probe to neighboring states 
to pursue the Vanderbilt link. 

Clemson officials hope the 
inquiry results, which will go toa 
grand jury, keep the university 
out of the spotlight and out of 
court. 

“I don’t think the university 
will face any legal ramifica- 
tions,” Kidd says. “The conduct 
of the coaches is in question. 
They're no longer employees of 
the university, so any action 
would be against them.” 

Clemson won't face any 
athletic sanctions either, 

NCAA's Berst notes. 
“They're not in violation. of 

NCAA rules at this point,” he 
says. “Drug use or criminal mat- 
ters are left to law enforcement 
agencies and the university 
involved.” 

Meanwhile, Zemper con- 
tinues, nearly 90 member 
schools are testing their own 
teams, or developing progrms 
aimed at uncovering athletes’ 
drug use. 

Send answers, along with name 

and box number, to post office 

box 2181, campus mail. The 

entry with the most correct 

answers will receive a $2 gift cer- 

tificate to the St. Michael's 

Rathskeller. 
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~ Sports, the final frontier 
coached by part-time. coaches, 
and treated like part-time pro- 
grams. Indeed, they were forced 
to compete on the Division II 
level without any scholarships! 

“But, Captain, there was a 

hockey program. And that was 
different. It competed in Div- 
ision III, and was successful. But 

it was ignored, and died of neg- 
lect.” 

Just what could have hap- 
pened to the once-strong 
athletic program at this college? 
To begin with, this “Sports Cen- 
ter” was little more than a bas- 
ketball court and a swimming 
pool. Although they were fine 
ones indeed, there were no 

raquetball courts, no indoor 
track, and a minimal weight 
room at best. It seemed the non- 
varsity portion of students at 
this school could have been 
much better served. 

And what about the varsity 
sports at this institution? How 
did they self-destruct? It seems 
the school put all of its time, 
energy, and money in one sport. 
When it faltered, the athletic 
program as a whole fell with it. 
Rather than helping the other 
school sports come up to the 
level of the one “money sport,” 
it simply tried to make that one 
sport more and more glamorous. 
A truly sad case, especially when 

Uncommentary 
con't from pg. 18 
tion play and in overtime after 
Knight Gus Gabriel fouled out 
and Daway took over defensive 
responsibility for Hudson and 
vice-versa. 

Although the personal war 
was a stand-off in nearly every 
category, the edge in the first 
installment of Daway vs. Hud- 
son must go to the latter since he 
received the ultimate satisfac- 
tion with his team’s victory. 

Rumor has it that the compe- 
titiveness between Daway and 
Hudson was due to some anim- 
osity which grew between the 
two as a result of a conflict ina 
game in which they were 
involved over the summer. 
Whether this is true or not was 
of no consequence last Wednes- 
day. the reasons for the rivalry 
whatever they might be, cer- 
tainly did not detract from the 
quality of play. Nor did either 
team suffer from the two play- 
ers’ intensity. We can look for- 
ward to the Daway-Hudson 
match-up when the Knights and 
Cats meet for the 121st time 
next season. 

* * * 

A third-match-up between 
the hill-top schools last Wednes- 
day pitted the infamous St. 
Michael’s “Tool” against the 
revered Vermont Catamount. 
This battle of respective mascots 
however, failed to live up to its 
advanced biling. The Cat, who 
appeared, because of the dress 
and hair bow it wears, to be of 

the feminine gender, lacked a 

one looks back and sees that the 
ice hockey, lacrosse, and field 
hockey teams all had a chance o 
gaining considerable regional 
recognition. But those in charge 
refused to capitalize on the gains 
these “lesser” sports made. 

What is especially tragic about 
the disintegration of the athletic 
program at this institution is the 
fact that it would have been so 
easy to avoid. Simply helping the 
varsity sports — ALL of them 
—along, publicizing the games 
and increasing visibility of the 
teams throughout the area. But 
instead, those in charge kept 
hoping the “money” sport 
would become a national power, 
and then helping the other 
sports out. This undoubtedly 
proved to be the ultimate down- 
fall of athletics at this college. 

I walk back outside. Spock and 
McCoy have already beamed 
back to the Enterprise. | turn and 
take one last look at this ghost 
town of untapped sports poten- 
tial. This athletic program never 
should have gone to waste. 
Simply revamping the manage- 
ment could have saved so much. 
But the old ways were never 
replaced, and stagnation rotted 
away the core of the program. | 
open my communicator. 

“Beam me up, Scotty. No 
intelligent life here.” 

display of boldness, formidabil 
ity and strength as the name 
Catamount implies. And overall] 
was boring and less than effec 
tive at anything. 

The Tool, as the Purple 
Knight representative has bee 
dubbed, was of course up to it 

old tricks, hexxing Cat shooter 
and performing death-defying 
face-first slides. Truly amazing. 

The disappointing perfor- 
mances put in by the two mas- 
cots seemed to be directly related 
to their lack of any skill, person- 
ality and enthusiasm. Fortu- 
nately for the fans the game 
didn’t live up to its advanced bil- 
ling either and provided enough 
interest and excitement to hide 
the mascots’ inadequacies. 

The edge in this meeting of 
entertainment geniuses goes 
reluctantly to the Cat, because it 

at least resembles the school 
nickname, while our friend the 

Tool resembles nothing. 
St. Michael’s did manage to 

gain one victory on this night of 
rivalries, on the strength of a 
fine performance from its over- 
improving cheerleading squad. 

The Knight cheerleaders 
dominated af apathetic and 
uninteresting UVM _ squad in 
every category of cheerleading 
evaluation, without the aid of 

the fan-favorite Purple-Gold 
cheer. 

The Knight cheerleaders 
actually received more support 
from the UVM crowd than they 
do from St. Michael's fans at 
Ross Sports Center. 
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THURSDAY JANUARY 31 

NIGHT SKIING atBolton Valley. Buses will be leav- 
ing St. Michael’s at 6 pm and the cost 
will be $6 for the ski ticket and $1 for 
the bus ride. Non-skiers are wel- 
come. Sign-up sheets will be in Alliot 

- during dinner. 

FRIDAY FEBRUARY 1 

HAPPY HOUR AT THE RAT kick off the weekend with beer spe- 

cials, free chicken wings and live 
entertainment! (Seniors, it’s only 100 

days to grduation)!) - 

WOMEN’S BASKETBALL at Ross Sports Center. Featuring 

TOURNAMENT the Purple Knights, Colby, Domini- 
can and Trinity. Doubleheader slated 

to begin at 6 and 8 pm. 

DANCE PARTY with the TREND. They will provide 
the music of yesterday, Motown and 
today. Admission is $4 and includes 
tickets for traditionals! 

| SATURDAY FEBRUARY2 i 
a. : wa 

WINTER WEEKEND bare a 
OUTDOOR PARTY trom 1-4 pm. sBGhdle up te es 

to the 300’s field to enjoy music, 
friends and fun. Thére will ‘be gan es | | 
and an ice sculpture ‘contest, t begin- Kg 5 
ning at 2pm. Food and ot chocolat aS 
will be available. B.Y.0.B NO, BOT. ae 
TLES PLEASE!!! \ we ae: 

BASKETBALL «t Ross Sports Center. Ine men a 
will take on Gannon University at 2 a 
pm and the womens’ tournament ie 

finals will begin at 6 and 8 pm. te 

BUS TRIP to Montreal might help to cure“ oe 
those mid-winter blues. Please sigr - 
up for the buses at the Student Activi se 
ties Office. The buses will be leaving om 

: TER St. Michael’s at 4 pm and departing 
Montreal at 2am — plenty of time for. ~~ 
fun. 

RAY BOSTON rewrns to St. Michael’s with crazy 
sing-a-longs and kazoos. He’ll per- 
form in Alliot from 9-1 am, and we'll 

4f) 

be featuring 25‘drafts and f > i. Dy Maer pmenncl 
shies all hight ane eee SINC WINTER WEEK El a) 

SUNDAY FEBRUARY 3 
FILM FESTIVALI{ilm festival at McCarthy Arts ought to you by T&D Productions 


